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(MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 8
(DIRECTED GROWTH PLAN) - MAKAWAO-PUKALANI-KULA
REGION)) (CC 07-54)

ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Will the meeting of the General Plan Committee please
come to order. Before we begin I'd ask if we could please put all of our cell
phones on the silent mode...appreciate that if you would. I am Councilmember
Gladys Baisa, Chair of this Committee. This morning, we will continue our
review of Chapter 8 of the Maui Island Plan and focus on the Makawao-PukalaniKula region. The Committee considered this region at its meeting on June 12 th ,
which was recessed to June 14 th and June 19 th . The Committee received public
testimony on June 12 th and June 14 th and started its review of the text and maps on
June 19 th . Because the Committee was not able to finish its review of the region
on June 19 th we will start where we left off after we receive public testimony this
morning. If we are unable to complete our work today, we may recess until
Monday, July 9 th at 9:00 am. The Committee also posted a meeting agenda for
Tuesday, July 10, 2012, when we will begin discussion of the Paia, Haiku and
Spreckelsville areas. I'd like to introduce the Members of the Committee that are
here this morning. All of the Members of the Council belong to this Committee.
I'd like to introduce Don Couch, the Committee Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. I'd like to...I'll just start at one end and go down. I'd
like to introduce Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Chair. Thank you for coming. Member Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. Member Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. Member Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good morning...and Member Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Excused this morning are Members Bob Carroll, Riki Hokama, and
Riki Hokama. Everyone else is here. I'd like to thank Members very much for
being here this morning. We have a very weighty matter, we have weighty
matters before us today so I'm really grateful for your attendance. Also with us
this morning we have from the Administration Michele McLean, the Deputy
Planning Director.
MS. MCLEAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We have John Summers, the Administrative Planning
Officer from the Planning Department. Oh, I'm, yeah, there he is, hi, you're in a
different seat or moved over a little. Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We also have Simone Bosco, the Senior Planner and
for...by the way, these are all folks are with the Planning Department so I won't
need to say that over and over. Simone -MS. BOSCO: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: --Senior Planner.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Simone. We have Mike Napier, GIS Analyst.
MR. NAPIER: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. Dan McNulty-Huffman, the GIS Analyst Supervisor.
Good morning. And we also have James Giroux, our loyal Deputy Corporation
Counsel.
MR. GIROUX: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. I'm just gonna be nice to you because I so really need
Corporation Counsel. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Otherwise, what?
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CHAIR BALSA: You know there's a level of comfort when you know that you have the
County lawyer with you. Committee Staff, I have the Legislative Attorney
Kirstin Hamman and Legislative Analyst Josiah Nishita and Committee Secretary
Clarita Balala. And let me tell you, these guys work really, really hard and I am
so grateful to have their assistance in what I do. This morning we'll be taking
public testimony and I know that we'll receive quite a bit of it. We've also
received a lot of e-mails and a lot of visits and phone calls so we know that this is
a very, very important matter that we're talking about this morning. Our
first...testifiers, we'd like you to please confine your testimony to the item on our
agenda today. Sign up at the desk in the lobby if you haven't already. It's the
ladies right outside the door. You are limited to three minutes per person with
one minute to conclude if requested, and please state your name and who you are
representing if you're representing anybody but yourself, and we will be using the
lighting system, which I think most of you are familiar with. There'll be a green
light, there'll be a yellow light that's a warning to wrap it up and then there will
be a red light, which says please end your testimony. Our first testifier this
morning is--somebody got here really early--is Joshua Chavez and he'll be
followed by John Hoxie, so, Joshua, if you would please come down and get the
ball rolling. Chair would also like to note that Member Carroll is joining us at
this moment. Good morning, Bob. Joshua Chavez, are you here, if you could
please come to the podium. And if you kinda ease yourself over to this end when
your name is announced, that'll save us a lot of time. Good morning, if you will
please begin.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. CHAVEZ: Hi, I'm Joshua Chavez, here behalf of the new owners of the Piiholo
South Subdivision, Hoku Nui Maui, and we're here just to introduce ourselves as
the new owners and especially here is Erik Frost, one of the owners and so I'd
like to let him say a couple words.
CHAIR BALSA: It's really...Members, with no objection, I'll let them both say a few
words.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no objections.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: No objections. We don't normally allow that, but it's okay. Go ahead.
Go ahead.
MR. CHAVEZ: Oh, okay. Well, we know that there's been a lot of activity on Lot 11
for the senior housing and the inclusion in the Small Town Boundary, and so we
would like to just let everyone know that we have just recently taken over the
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property and that we would like to work with you guys and the community to be
able to come up with a, a plan, not necessarily a different plan, but we just would
like to let you know that we still need more time to kind of digest what the project
is about.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. And would your person accompanying you like
to say a few words?
MR. FROST: Just to reiterate what Josh has said.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, name, please?
MR. FROST: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Your name, please...he said it, but you need to say it now. Thank you.
For the record, please.
MR. FROST: Yes. My name is Erik Frost.
CHAIR BAISA: Erik Frost.
MR. FROST: I'm here representing our family. My sister and I are the current owners
of the Piiholo South property. And I think Josh basically said everything
perfectly well. It's a...just closed a week ago, tomorrow so it's all...and over the
next couple of months, we'll be working diligently to create what we call our
sustainability master plan, and in that we'll be taking into account all of the things
that are being talked about today. But since it is all a rather new process to us, as
Josh had said, we would ask for your patience. It's all rather sudden what's going
on right now and the transition between the two owners and so forth, so thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for being here and we're glad you came because
we had heard about the sale and it's nice to meet the new owners. Members,
questions for the new owners? Mr. Couch and then, Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you for being here. Just want to make sure
you're going to be available when we start discussing this because we have a lot
of questions. You guys will be here throughout the day? Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Chair, the only question I had for them and I
guess they can answer it. Well, I need the answer now. This purchase inclusive
of the wells, also?
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MR. FROST: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The whole package, right?
MR. FROST: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The whole package. Okay. Thank you. Thank
you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for the...Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here and thank
you
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --you know, well, this morning is the first that
I've learned that you are the new owners. And whatever was agreed upon by, I
guess, the previous owners are things that you folks gonna be following or do you
have different plans?
MR. FROST: Well, to be blunt and forward is...we've been aware of what Ms. Warner
and Mr. Franks have been working on for a couple of years because we're
members of the community up in Makawao. In fact my sister and father had
attended a meeting where they presented to the community, and in general, the
feeling is that the project is a good one. It seems like the community is behind it.
All that being said, I can't be authentically direct and say we can commit to
following through exactly on the lines along which Ms. Warner and Mr. Franks
have set in front of you all.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And I know this General Plan is
basically general, you know, not really looking at specifics, but I think, you know,
after hearing some testimony prior to you coming, there are some issues, so thank
you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for the folks? Seeing none, we'd like to thank you
again for coming and we hope you'll stay with us so when we get to the area, we
can discuss it, that you might be here if we need help. Thank you. Our next
testifier is John Hoxie and Mr. Hoxie will be followed by Bill Davis. Good
morning, Mr. Hoxie.
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MR. HOXIE: Morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the General Plan review
Committee. My name is John Hoxie. I am Vice-President of the Hui Noeau
Visual Arts Center Board of Directors. The Hui Noeau is in support of adding
parcel 2-4-02:6 to the Rural Growth Boundaries. The Hui founded in 1934
presently operates under a Special Use Permit on parcel 2-4-02:11 and has been at
that location since 1976. The 101/2-acre parcel or parcel 2-4-02:11 is listed in the,
as Rural in the new or the current General Plan update. The Board has been
working on plans for the past seven years, that include expanding both programs
and facilities on the 14.2-acre parcel to accommodate future projected needs. For
this reason, we would like the 14.2-acre parcel, which is parcel 2-4-02:6, to be in
the Rural Boundary. This will allow us to continue planning and developing ways
to meet future growth of the Center and its programs. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for testifier? Seeing none,
Mr. Hoxie, thank you. Next testifier is Bill Davis and Mr. Davis will be followed
by John Wilson. Good morning, Mr. Davis.
MR. DAVIS: Good morning, Madam Chair and Council. I'm just here to speak in
support of the Planning Department's recommendation to include, I got it written
down, Anuhea Place in the growth, the Rural Growth Boundaries expansion, I
guess. I've lived on Maui since the early, let's see, the early '80's. I've been in
Hawaii since '71. 1970, we moved here and then stayed here permanently since
'71. I've got a son and daughter that live here and I think, 1990, we bought a
house in Pukalani. I owe more on it now than when I bought it, but that's okay.
And I'm trying to, we have a church that's located at Anuhea Place and we're
trying to just have some place that our kids can live, and what I've watched since
I've been there since 1990-'91, I've seen the development come up the hill, the
schools, Kamehameha, the other high school. So it seems development's coming
that way a little bit and there's really no agriculture going on right in that area,
and I'd just like to see there be a little more housing available to the younger
generation that's coming after me. So thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Any questions for our testifier'?
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Nope.
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Nope.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, thank you.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be John Wilson and Mr. Wilson will be followed
by James Chung. Good morning, Mr. Wilson.
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MR. WILSON: Good morning, Madam Chair, and Council members. I testified on
June 12 th on my own behalf. Today I'm testifying...and that time I testified in
favor of the Urban Boundaries for Kula Glen and Kula 200. I still personally
believe that, but today, I am testifying as a representative of the case, Kula
Community Association Board, which had previously submitted
recommendations to you, I believe, at June 12 th meeting, also. We met on July 3 1d
and discussed those recommendations, have modified some of 'em. There will be
other members of our Board, who will be testifying for that, but I will be
testifying in support of that first recommendation. But prior to stating it, I want to
state from our Board's recommendation and comments to the Planning
Commission on July 17, 2009, on the General Plan: We request that the Rural
Growth Boundaries be reviewed and refined during the Community Plan update
when detailed maps, site visits and broad based community import are done. The
Kula Community Association Board supports the Rural Residential designation,
which allows for the voluntary conversion of Agriculturally zoned lots to Rural
zone where the main activity is residential. The Rural residential designations are
not intended to direct density like Urban Growth areas by increasing density over
existing zoning. The purpose of the new designation is to better reflect the actual
usage. There are many small size, Agricultural subdivisions that have become
Residentials. Not enough information was available about other Ag subdivisions
at the time the mapping was done. Additional areas should be reviewed at the
community planning process. And plans need to specifically state that further
subdivision is not allowed for Rural residential areas. Current Ag lots with
minimum two acres and one-acre Rural lots would not be allowed to further
subdivide to lower density Rural minimum of one or a half-acre. Rural residential
is intended to more accurately reflect land usage and not added density. The
GPAC adopted this policy. The Board recommends that for clarity, that this
policy be added to Rural Residential section on the Rural and Agricultural Land
Use Designation Chart. Our current updated recommendation is that we
recommend that any changes of Agricultural subdivision to Rural be deferred
until the community plan process. Each district can then determine whether Rural
Growth Boundaries should be applied to any Agricultural subdivision in their own
district and specify what that Rural Growth Boundary would imply. That
concludes my testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Wilson. Mr. Wilson, Chair would ask if you could
please repeat that last sentence of your testimony about the recommendation just
so that everybody is really clear. We don't have it in writing.
MR. WILSON: We recommend...oh, and we'll have copies of that entire six or seven
recommendations that the Board came up with, which we've also modified some
others. We recommend that any changes of Agricultural subdivision to Rural be
deferred until the community plan process. Each district can then determine
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whether Rural Growth Boundaries should be applied to any Agricultural
subdivision--we're speaking about Ag subdivisions -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. WILSON: --not specific areas like the former testifier mentioned--in their own
district and specify what that Rural Growth Boundary would imply. And I would
add to that if...going back to the comments we had made earlier to Planning
Commission, that if possible, we should specify that when we do that, that we
don't, aren't able to subdivide those two-acre parcels.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for our testifier? I just want to be really, really
clear that everyone understands that that recommendation really is to defer,
making these changes from Ag to Rural until community plans, if I'm hearing you
correctly?
MR. WILSON: That's correct. Our intention there is we would actually have the people
who are involved, really be involved with the decision-making process at that
time.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman, do we have written testimony of
Mr. Wilson's...
CHAIR BAISA: No, not, I don't have it and I don't know if it's been received. Mr.
Wilson, did it come in?
MR. WILSON: I believe the testimony has been submitted today.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, I'm sure that it's somewhere and we will make sure that we take
a look at it.
MR. WILSON: Yeah, we have actually the seven or eight recommendations that we had
on June 12 th and we've revised two or three of those.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. And I have a copy of that old testimony, in fact, it's a green
piece of paper. It's couple pieces of green paper. But there is a new one today
and from everything that I've been able to see on my desk, I don't have that
testimony. But we'll make sure we find it. It's somewhere.
MR. WILSON: We have members who have copies here so we can make copies if you
need to do that.
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CHAIR BAISA: I'm sure Staff will find it. You know it's, today is kind of a MondayThursday.
MR. WILSON: Yeah, I understand that.
CHAIR BAISA: We've come...
MR. WILSON: I'm still recovering from July 4th
CHAIR BAISA: Staff says they have not received it, so if someone would please supply
a copy, we would be more than happy to make copies for everybody. Any further
questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, Mr. Wilson, thank you very much. Next testifier is James
Chung and Mr. Chung will be followed by Seth Norman. Good morning.
MR. CHUNG: Good morning, Chairman Baisa and Members of the County. I stand
before here to inform you that I live in Kula 200 with many other families -CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Chung, can you get close to the mike. Thank you.
MR. CHUNG: --with many other families. I still have sleepless nights for all what's
taking place. I like to remind you people that all you who are here, it's the people
and family that put you here. I ask you not to destroy what we worked so hard
for. It took me seven years Down Under. Many of you does not know that, what
it is to leave your family. When my daughter was five years old, I left her just to
make ends meet, to protect a place for my family, my wife and my children.
Above all, as I stand before you, we work hard for what we have and with the
sweat that comes down besides our forehead, I like you to understand what many
families goes through to make a living, to put a home to cover the sun, the rain,
the wind and shelter their family. Above all, all of you who are here, you have
the education, such as high school, community college and a higher degree of
college. As for me, I had eighth grade and that's all. I went in the service.
Before I came up, I took a trade. I worked dollar a day in the Ranch.
At that time, you could make a living. As of today, it's very hard. And the two
acre that I ...(inaudible)... I'd like to remind you that this County approved it 40
years ago, 1972, that's when I first bought this land. And so I had to build my
house without a contractor. I couldn't afford one. I had to stay home five months
from working just to build my home. It's not easy to make a living. And to my
son, for the last 23 years, he farmed this two-acre land, his wife and my two
granddaughter [sic], who is 24 and 23 years old. They love the farm and would
not go any other place to live. I asked them if they would like to go back to
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Texas, no, they born and raised here and love it here. And so I ask of you, all of
you have higher knowledge, but please don't forget the most important
knowledge is the common knowledge, which you must learn to use your common
sense. You have to show love, humbleness, respect towards the lower families. I
hope you realize that if you do pass this, we are not a very wealthy person that we
can afford higher taxes or redevelop the land into half acre. We have to survey
and many other expense would come in, such as water meters, land taxes we
cannot afford. Above all, most of the family living there is retired. I retired 18
years. I'll be 80 this year. How much life do we have left? Please don't destroy
us or take away what we have. I would like to thank each and every one of you
nine voting Members, because now you sleep good, but remember what you
destroy, it will affect your life in the years to come. So please, think twice.
There's many other lands that you can develop in the book of real estate. There is
hundreds of acres to be developed. I'm glad you're smiling. I hope you're happy.
Above all, there you can make the decision of dividing this half-acre, quarter acre,
10,000, 8,000 square feet -CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Chung -MR. CHUNG: --to the lower ones that can afford. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. CHUNG: Thank you very much to all of you who are here.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for Mr. Chung?
MR. CHUNG: ... (Inaudible)...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Mr. Chung, hang on a second. Mr. Couch has a question and
there may be others. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you very much for coming. And just
wanted to ask you if we went from Ag to Rural with no changes to your property,
no changes to your tax, no changes to anything that your family's plot or land is
doing, is that something that you'd be amenable to? The, one of the things we're
trying to do is just to say what the actual use is. When you put Rural Growth
Boundaries in there, we can also put in there you can't go below two acres or five
acres or whatever, whatever's existing. There's no intent in this legislation at
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least to allow for further subdivision on the Kula 200. So if we had that
restriction put on that boundary change, would that be helpful to you?
MR. CHUNG: In some ways, but you see, I speak not only for my family. The many
family that live in there because you gotta put bigger waterline to accommodate if
you folks gonna subdivide the other.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, that's why I'm saying is not gonna subdivide, not gonna be
able to subdivide, no changes.
MR. CHUNG: It's gonna be as it is?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, just a different designation on the boundaries.
MR. CHUNG: Then I would like to say, thank you from my heart to each and every one
of you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
MR. CHUNG: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Hold on, Mr. Chung. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And Mr. Chung, thank you. And I
understand what you saying and what Mr. Couch has told you is what hopefully
our intent is to get this done. And your family, you have lived there since 1972 as
you stated, right?
MR. CHUNG: I cannot hear you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Of all guys you cannot hear, that's a new one.
Whoa. Sorry, Mr. Chung, that's the first guy to tell me you cannot hear me.
MR. CHUNG: Oh, you see, I have hard hearing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, you get hard hearing. Okay. Okay.
Mr. Chung -MR. CHUNG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you've been there since 1972 and your intent is to
give this to your family for them to continue to use this property in Ag?
MR. CHUNG: Yes.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 5, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So if what Mr. Couch is saying, would you
be amendable [sic] with that? If you like, would you, if we kept it all the same,
you'd be okay with us looking at that, changing it?
MR. CHUNG: If the land stays two acre I would appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All the way across the board. Okay. Well, thank
you, and you know, I understand, you know, you mentioned about working Down
Under. My father-in-law worked down under for many, many years, too. So I
remember those days of not having him around and the family growing up
without him being there. So thank you for all your efforts and thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Any...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure. Any further questions for Mr. Chung?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Baisa, and good morning. Thank
you, Mr. Chung, for being here. You can you hear me? Can you hear me?
MR. CHUNG: Yes, I can.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, good. Thank you. So two-acre lots, you like
two-acre lots and you're okay if people don't farm or use them as agriculture
stuff? You're okay they don't farm like you do?
MR. CHUNG: Well, let me tell you. Many of them have fruit trees, 100, 200 in it and
other trees that they plant. Some, well, they older than I am, they just enjoy to
live in the land, you know. We have to respect them regardless of race, yeah.
They come from different, in America, different state. Let's not make them
unhappy, too because, you know, they work hard and they older than I am. How
much more time do they have? Let them live in peace. This is America, please.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Chung. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for our testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Chung, thank you
very much for coming.
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MR. CHUNG: Thank you, Chairman Baisa and the Members, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Seth Norman. And Seth will be followed by Dale
Bonar.
MR. NORMAN: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. NORMAN: And good morning to the Council. This is Seth Norman. I live at
489 Hoopalua Drive, which is at the top of Kula 200, second entrance. Most of
my...you know, we do some farming. Our friends all along that entire street farm
for produce, various things. I object to the fact that we're gonna try and change to
a Rural structure, and my basic objection is you don't know what's gonna happen
five, ten, fifteen years down the road when somebody finally says, well, you're
Rural and so everything needs to change to adapt to that new policy that was
implemented ten or fifteen years ago and therefore, things become economically
not viable. And that's a very simple way to put it.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for Mr. Norman?
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Norman. And I have the same
question to you. If we put Rural Growth Boundaries in there with the restriction
that no density is, additional density is allowed, that affects a large amount of
your neighbors as well.
MR. NORMAN: For sure.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It also does not affect your, if you're doing farming, there will
be no changes in rates, no changes in anything because essentially Rural is, we
allow Ag in Rural. As a matter of fact, we're gonna encourage Ag in Rural.
However, there's a lot, it's my understanding from some of the surveys down
there, there's more people in there doing a Rural, just essentially a large lot with
no farming going on in there and those folks would be restricted if it's still left in
Ag. If it goes out of Ag, then they have some more freedoms when they do their,
if they need to remodel their homes or whatever. So we're trying to say what's
going on, you know, be true to what's going on in those subdivisions. So if we
have the, if we change it to Rural Growth Boundaries with the restrictions that
you can't subdivide below two acres and you can't, you can't prohibit farming,
essentially nothing is gonna change for your particular situation and anybody else
who's doing farming there, if that is, if those restrictions are put on there, is that
something that you guys can live with?
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MR. NORMAN: I don't like the concept simply because I don't think the Council can
guarantee that functional or that function ten years from now, fifteen years from
now, twenty years from now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, just so you know, somebody, you could ten years from
now come in to Council and ask for a Change in Zoning and that, there's no
guarantee that you won't get it.
MR. NORMAN: No...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: There's no guarantee that you will get it, so it's, I mean, there
is, there are no guarantees. There are more assurances in certain different types of
area. First of all, just putting these Rural Growth Boundaries in there won't
change your zoning whatsoever. There actually has to be a process if the
community plan process goes through and everybody says, no, we want to keep it
Ag, there's no reason not to keep it Ag. But if we put the Rural Growth Boundary
in there so that the possibility of people that want to change their zoning to Rural,
RU-2, RU-5, whatever, they're able to do it as opposed to not able to do it. So
we're...
MR. NORMAN: I guess I can't speak for them. I'm speaking for, you know, on behalf
of myself, my wife and my family, and I just see things evolving to the point
where it would be, there's the possibility where it would become not viable for a
entrepreneur like myself or my family to continue doing what we're doing. And I
understand what you're trying to get at. You know, we're there because it's
zoned Ag so that we can, you know, take advantages of that zoning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And that zoning and that, those advantages would not go away
if we change this to a Rural Growth Boundary. That's what I'm trying to tell you.
MR. NORMAN: I understand what you're saying. My problem is, is what happens in
the future?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. And good morning, thank
you for being here and for your testimony. So, you know, I'm hearing a lot of
pro-Rural Growth Boundary, people saying that they're, just like yourself, have
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family with children and in the future, they would like to subdivide to provide
homes for their children. So and I'm hearing you don't bring that into your
picture?
MR. NORMAN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, you know, I'm just wanting to gather...you have
the same predicament, you know, a family with kids, Ag lands such as, such as
these others, but yet you're okay to keep it in your, you know, in Ag designation
and continue to, you know, raise your families and have them grow up and so on?
MR. NORMAN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, sir.
MR. NORMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for...Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Norman, good morning.
MR. NORMAN: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you for your testimony. Your total property is
two acres?
MR. NORMAN: A little over.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: What percent of your property are you farming?
MR. NORMAN: Roughly 55 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Fifty-five. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Norman, thank
you very much for being here.
MR. NORMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Dale Bonar and he'll be followed by Bill Greenleaf.
Good morning, Dale.
MR. BONAR: Good morning, Chair Baisa, Members of the Committee. My name is
Dale Bonar. I'm a resident to the old section, the ohana section of Kula 200
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where we lived for nine years now. By reference, I grew up in Hawaii. I grew up
in Oahu. And what I do in my professional life is because of the impacts that
were there because watching Agricultural lands change to Residential, these
decisions the LUC made on the Ko Olina or the, well, the Koa Ridge and the
other decision to turn the best prime Ag lands in Hawaii into Residential. It just,
it boggles my mind with the sustainability needs we have, we're giving that up.
I'm in strong opposition to switching to these Rural Growth Boundaries for Kula
200. Of all of the members of Kula 200 who own there that I've spoken with,
I've yet to come across someone who wants to see it changed to an Urban
designation or to a Rural designation. There's a number of concerns. On one
hand, it is taxes, but I mean, if you're not going to farm it, if you're not going to
do it, you know, fair is fair. Councilman White has introduced legislation which
would equalize that and that's the way to address this, not only in Kula 200, but
throughout the County here. It needs to be worked out. It needs to be monitored
and enforced, but that's the solution to that, not taking a designation of a
community that's as near as I'm able to tell, is uniformly opposed to changing
that Agriculture to Rural designation. A number of the other questions come up.
Okay. Maybe they can restrict it to no less than two acres. With a Rural zoning,
if my neighbor wants to complain about the fact that I'm making dust and noise
`cause I'm out with my tractor doing whatever else, what's that going to do to my
ability to do that? There are places in the mainland repeatedly have had this
challenge, you know, people have moved in, developed around an Ag
neighborhood and Agriculture is challenged and cannot be done. The, I guess so I
have to ask if the whole community is against it or at least everyone I have been
able to talk with, why do this? You do have other solutions if it's a taxation issue
there. The Kula Community Association, which is up in Kula, I mean, we're in
Pukalani. We have a Pukalani address. Our community association has not
expressed any support for this. Anyway, I find that the, if the adjacent, the makai
area down on Anuhea, you know, wishes to have it rezoned and that's what their
community wants, that's their decision. As near as I can tell, our community's
decision is please don't do this. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Bonar. Members, questions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Bonar, for being here. I guess
there's been misinformation going out or what, I'm not sure. No tax, there would
be no change in taxes. And the other issue which is a very good issue as far as,
you know, neighbors complaining that you're doing agriculture in a Rural area,
we're working on, we will be working on changing our Code so that it matches
the State code on ag. Right now there's the Right to Farm Act that allows
agricultural right and you can't complain, I mean, you can't complain about the
dust or the pig smells or any of the animal smells. We're gonna look at putting
that in our RU-2 and up categories, or at least I'll be introducing some stuff about
that or somebody here may be, because you're right, in Rural, you should be able
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to farm. I mean, when everybody says, Rural out there, you think of all these
farms out there farming and that's a Rural lifestyle. The issue for us is that--and
maybe you can check with some of the people who aren't doing ag in your
area--is they have different issues as far as being able to get permits to remodel
their house or put in an ohana or whatnot. They have issues doing it in Ag versus
making it Rural. Plus, Rural, when we make it Rural, then it comes under the
County control. Right now, anything in Ag comes under State control and it's
just, State's been doing some interesting things with Ag, with the Ag bill lately.
If it comes down into Rural, then it becomes more of a home rule issue where we
can kinda say, no, State, we don't, we don't agree with what you're trying to do
and we can control it a little bit better. Those are couple of the issues that we're
facing here. Again, no difference in tax, no difference in usage, you know, if
you're gonna do ag, you get Ag rates, you get Ag valuations, all the way down the
line. That's not the reason why we're switching it over, we're contemplating
switching it over. And I think the Department can work, I'll be asking the
Department one more time to clarify why going from Ag to Rural. We obviously
can't do it right now at testimony, but there is, appears to be some misinformation
out there. This is not a Change in Zoning. There's a huge process to go through
in Change in Zoning and again, as I said, at the community plan time, the whole
community says, we're not going to change to RU-whatever, we want to keep it
Ag, then that's fine. But if at community plan time, the whole community says or
the majority says, oh, yeah, we want to go to Rural, but there's no Rural Growth
Boundaries there, they can't. So that's what we're trying to say. We're allowing
the framework for them, but we're not changing zoning. I want to make that clear
to everybody. We are not changing zoning.
MR. BONAR: But if you ...(inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay? Thank you.
MR. BONAR: If we have a community that is entirely saying we do not want this, I have
to ask you again, why?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam -MR. BONAR: You know, if it's not taxes-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Bonar, got it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Bonar,
for being here. So if I hear you correct, besides all what has been said by
Mr. Couch, you're saying your community, knowing all of this, would rather stay
as Ag? Is that what you're saying?
MR. BONAR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So simply put, like we did for others like Wailuku
Country Estate, I remind my Committee members that that community wanted to
stay Ag, we kept it in Ag, so why can't we do it here? I agree with you. Thank
you.
MR. BONAR: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, I agree with
my colleague, Mr. Victorino and I agree with Mr. Bonar. I think 100 percent of
the people that came testified in regards to Kula 200 want to keep Kula 200 as
Ag. One thing, should we change it to Rural designation and I think Mr. Couch
had already touched bases on some of the issues, you still need to go through a
process in regards to subdividing a Rural lot, anything over two acres. If you
want to subdivide from two to one with a Rural designation, should we put in
Rural designation, that can be done, but it's a long process. You gotta make sure
that the land use is consistent with the zoning, as well as the community plan. But
the ability to do it is there. So I thought I'd provide you that information. But I
hear you loud and clear, your community, D063 wanna be in Ag. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further questions for the testifier?
MR. BONAR: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair hears you also loud and clear. I think that, you know, there's
room for debate when we're sitting here with a community that's sharply divided.
But when there's a community that is pretty much together and we don't hear
anybody saying, I don't want this, I, Chair kinda leans toward wanting to help that
community. I mean it's a clear message. It's much more difficult if you come
and you have 50/50, then we really have to search our souls about what is the best
thing to do. Thank you.
MR. BONAR: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Bill Greenleaf and Mr. Greenleaf will be followed by
Lloyd Fische].
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MR. GREENLEAF: Good morning, Madam Chair. Good morning, Council members.
My name is Bill Greenleaf. This is the best turnout we ever had for a Kula 200
community meeting.
CHAIR BAISA: Amen.
MR. GREENLEAF: Amen. So I hear a lot of solutions and I'm pretty sure that the
problems didn't exist before we started this conversation. I would advocate
getting the solutions in place like the Right-to-Farm law being certain that that is
in place in Maui before we move forward. But first I'd really...most important
point I want to make is what does Ag designation, what's the purpose of it? Why
was it ever created? And so I read that and the purpose of Ag designation is to
protect prime ag lands. And it doesn't have anything to do with what people are
doing on 'em right now. And we all hear the reports, I cannot quit hearing,
almost every day that Hawaii imports 92 percent of its food. Now when we
change designation to Rural anywhere...and I understand we're not changing the
zoning now, I understand that's a process. But so is this. And these processes,
it's hard to get the people out and once we start down that road, the process
continues because the people with a vested interest in making money from
changing it to smaller zoning will put that money in efforts to hire people. They
don't even have to leave their work. I don't, I have to leave my farm every time I
come down here. When people have money and big money interests, they're
gonna pay to have the process continue and they're gonna wear out the
community. This is just happens to be a button issue that got a lot of people in the
community because of that one designation. So when it comes up later and it's all
of Maui and it's this Rural designation that we're gonna take some Ag lands
`cause someone says they're not prime, well, you know, I said before in front of
the Council, you give me a half acre of land that you consider throw away land,
give me some water, I'll put a farmer on it, you come back in three years and your
brains will be blown away by the magnificent beauty and the amount of food
grown here on this island. And I think that's worth protecting. I think ag lands
need to be Ag lands, period, and we need to start growing food. Finally, I'd like
to add a vision about Pukalani Triangle. I drive past that place. I've driven past it
forever. I imagine if I'm a developer, what do I see there? I see houses, no view
plane, just cement. Then I'm a farmer. I say, what do I see if I'm a farmer? I see
demonstration gardens. I see every ethnicity here having a presence. I see the
kids being out there growing magnificent gardens. I see a place that's a gateway
to Upcountry Maui, and a place that really tells the world what a paradise we have
here and how we value it. And I have more to say, but I see my time's up. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Greenleaf. Members, questions for
Mr. Greenleaf?
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MR. GREENLEAF: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. GREENLEAF: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Mr. Fischel and he'll be followed...and if I'm
saying that wrong, Lloyd, please correct me. Our next testifier is Doug
MacCluer. No, after you, sir.
MR. FISCHEL: Lloyd Fischel.
CHAIR BAISA: After you.
MR. FISCHEL: Thank you, Madam Chair and Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you please say that again so I'll get it straight.
MR. FISCHEL: Fischel.
CHAIR BAISA: Fischel.
MR. FISCHEL: Lloyd Fischel.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. With apology, Mr. Fischel.
MR. FISCHEL: I'm going to underscore some of the things that have been said today
through a little track here of what are our laws. What is the Constitution here in
Maui? Our Charter, the Constitution, authorizes community plans and
community plan advisory committees to ensure public infut, input, yeah. Article
8, Section 8-8.5, General Plan and Community Plans at paragraph four reads in
pertinent part, "Each citizen advisory committee is charged with reviewing and
recommending revisions to the community plan for its community plan area."
This provision provides the community participation as a fundamental right and
we see that being applied now to Lanai and Molokai, yeah. Have community plan
advisory committees reviewed the proposed changes to community plan land use
boundaries in this General Plan update process? If not, perhaps Planning Director
Spence or Planning Director Foley, the past Planning Director Foley, or perhaps
Councilwoman, Member Baisa will explain why it is good policy to remove in
some areas fundamental rights provided to us by law and not in others. The
Island Plan is a Planning Director's invention that destroys our Charter's function.
The Island Plan concept applies only to seven of the nine community plan areas,
and this interferes with equal opportunity for our communities to enjoy
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meaningful participation. That's why we're here. Our community plan areas are
no different than Lanai's. It is unconstitutional, unfair and against good political
practice for one group to be allowed community input through it's citizen
advisory groups, yet other communities have this right taken away for political
expediency. Some believe that because of the unconstitutionality of GPAC's
work, Planning Director Spence wants to do away with GPAC maps. Kind of a
last ditch effort to make sense of the bad legislation used to create the Island Plan.
The Island Plan subjects citizens in specific community plan areas and not all
areas to injury. Don't let pressure cause you to go forward. Let's do the right
thing and kill what really amounts to spot zoning. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for Mr. Fischel. Seeing none, thank
you very much. Our next testifier is Doug MacCluer and he'll be followed by
Bobbie Patnode. Good morning.
MR. MACCLUER: Good morning, Chairman and Members of the Council. I'm Doug
MacCluer and I was a member of GPAC four years ago, I think, and I went all the
way through it and I'm one of the founding owners of Kula 200 lot. And I have
raised pigs and I have raised avocados and raised a nursery on that piece of land.
And I'm 71 years old, I still raise pheasants, 500 pheasants a year, but I'm getting
old. I'm 71 years old. I can't lift the bags that I used to, the feedbags and the
fertilizer bags and I makule already. One of the problems is getting, in getting old
is you want to see your grandkids and true, your kids were born and raised on
Maui and they move away to college and they get married and they have
grandkids and you want to see the grandkids. And when you lived on a, live on a
fixed income, it's hard to travel. Everything keeps going up in price. And I see
the land taxes in Kula 200 going up when it's zoned Rural. Even though Don
Couch says it won't go up, I don't trust you guys and I don't trust the Planning
Department. I think it will go up. And the problem is the increased cost and you
can't go and see your grandkids because of financial burdens. And when you
have a pension from Maui Land and Pine, it's even worse. And they've already
taken away our retirement or the life insurance and the medical and who knows
what else. So I don't, I oppose the rezoning. Thank you
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. MacCluer. Members, questions for
Mr. MacCluer? Okay, Mr. MacCluer, thank you very much. Us makule 71 year
olds. Thank you. Okay. Our next testifier is Bobbie Patnode and Ms. Patnode
will be followed by Mark Sheehan. And Members, incidentally, we now have the
testimony of Kula Community Association that was just handed to us if you want
to refer to it. Ms. Patnode?
MS. PATNODE: Good morning, Council. Good morning Chair Baisa. My name is
Bobbie Patnode. I am Vice-President of the Kula Community Association and
I'm here today to update you on the changes that the Board has agreed to since the
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last time we testified. And John Wilson also, already talked to you about the first
change which is that we prefer that instead of redrawing the Rural Growth
Boundaries that, during this process, that we do that as part of our community
planning process. So that's the first one and I'm glad that you have the copies
now in front of you. I just want to highlight other changes that have been made
since we last testified. We still support the Upcountry Greenway Master Plan, but
the third one, Pukalani Triangle, we recommend that the entire Pukalani Triangle
parcel be left out of the Urban Growth Boundary. And that's a change from last
time. Makawao town traffic, we still recommend that we do a comprehensive
traffic study in that area. Piiholo South, the Kula Community Association Board
withdraws our original recommendation and defer to Makawao Community
Association to make their own recommendation. Numbers, six, which is the
boundary around Ulupalakua Ranch is the same and we do ask that the boundary
line be carefully verified. And number seven also remains the same. We still see
no explicit recognition of the several thousand water meters that will be issued as
the County develops new water sources, and we really would like to see when
Mr. Summers puts up the charts that we account for all those houses that are
going to be built Upcountry. And that's all. That's our update. And I would also
like to add a personal comment. I live on Crater Road and at one point, we had
Interim zoning and now we are Rural. And I have to apply for Agriculture
exemption every ten years now. So there is a difference when you go from Ag to
Rural and I don't know if everybody understands that, so I have to have the farm
plan and have to apply and have it verified every time. So there is a little bit of a
difference there. In Rural, you are presumed to be Rural and in Ag, you are
presumed to be Ag, but I have to prove that I farm every ten years. That's all.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Patnode. Members, questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MS. PATNODE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Mark Sheehan and he will be followed by Kathy
Yoder. Good morning, Mr. Sheehan.
MR. SHEEHAN: Good morning, Council Chair, Members of the Council. My name is
Mark Sheehan. In a, the bumper sticker that I'm here to support is Farms, Not
Houses. And I think you all heard at one point or another, the Cree Indian
comment that only when the last forest is cut down and the last river poisoned and
the last fish caught, we will we understand that you can't eat money. Behind
everything is the constant pressure for more development here, and I have to
really think that in the back of your minds, you're all questioning where will the
water come from. What we also have to ask is the world is changing very rapidly.
The climate change is not something that's happening someplace else. The
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radiation from Fukushima's not happening somewhere else. The contamination
of our ocean and the pollution of our ocean where our fish come from is not
happening somewhere else. It's happening here. The genetically modified foods
that endanger our food supply are happening here. So the most valuable thing if
you have a vision for a sustainable future is to think about where your food is
coming from. And when people speak about, when you have to think 92 percent
of our food, you have to think of the day that will come as Jimmy said year after
year here, at this Council, who's gonna feed us? And when you look at the work,
how hard work is to farm, I have a farm, I've had a farm for 25 years, a dozen
people live on a couple of adjoining properties and year after year the farm
becomes more and more productive. And there's, and it's all organic. Now that
we're moving into new crops beyond the obvious crops into ginger, cacao, coffee
and so now we're getting into bees. Everything that what used to be fairly simple
is pretty complicated. You gotta worry about the verona mites and the bee box
beetles and the damaged wing parasites, so everything requires a great deal of
attention if we're gonna have a safe food supply. It's very easy to sign things
away and approve developments or approve changes and I think this change to the
Rural is a bad idea. Let's not start accommodating our development with policies
in the State policies, let's look at what the needs of our community are. And let's
have our own vision for sustainable future where we can see where our food is
gonna come from and we protect farm lands and support farmers. I think that's
the message, Farms, Not Just Houses.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Sheehan. Members, any questions for
Mr. Sheehan? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. SHEEHAN: I would like to say just before I leave the podium, I would like to
understand the justification for those of you who have never seen a subdivision
that you haven't liked, what the justification is and how you think jobs will...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, he's out of order.
MR. SHEEHAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Sheehan -MR. SHEEHAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --you're done. Thank you. Our next testifier is Kathy Yoder and
Ms. Yoder will be followed by Peter Horovitz.
MS. YODER: Way low. I'm very short. Good morning. Good morning, Chair Baisa
and Council members. Thank you for the opportunity to speak to you today. My
name is Kathy Yoder and I have been an Upcountry resident and a member of
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Hale 0 Kaula for 30 years. I'm here to support the Planning Department's
recommendation to include Anuhea Place within the Rural Growth Boundaries,
Item D064. There was a question that came up in testimony, how can you feed
Maui if you reduced Ag land? To answer, please regard the testimony of Mr.
Watanabe from the Farm Bureau. He agrees with the Planning Department's
Maui Island Plan recommendations. I think Mr. Watanabe would know what he
is talking about. He explained that in the Maui Island Plan, there are large parcels
of Ag land designated for farming on a scale large enough to provide food for our
island. We have large ranches that have joined together to provide our island with
the best beef money can buy. These ranches have preserved their thousands of
acres for generations to come. Mr. Watanabe also said that Rural subdivisions
could serve as a buffer zones between Ag land and more populated areas. Anuhea
Place is perfect, is a perfect example of this buffer zone. Another question came
up, how could you keep practicing ag and have more density? You can do both. I
work for a small nonprofit that successfully practices this concept. We have fouror five-bedroom homes in which to house families that are in need. Each family
helps in the garden and feeds the animals. We have a plant nursery, shade house,
a few pigs, goats, chickens and bunnies. I've seen the families--especially the
children--thrive in such an environment. The homes, nursery, gardens, animal
pens are close together by design, but still have the feeling of farm and country.
This is from our website. We have created a safe, neighborhood setting. We
believe that farm life includes family. You have heard testimony of some of the
families who live on Anuhea Place, wanting their children to be given the
opportunity to build a home and raise their families on their property. I have
known these families for over 30 years and I guarantee you, they will raise a few
head of cattle; they will have their chickens and goats; they will have their organic
gardens and fruit trees, but most important, I hope that they can watch their
grandchildren grow up in a safe, Upcountry environment where the children can
run down the road and help Uncle Jeff Alexander feed the pigs or help Aunty Joy,
Joy's Place, harvest greens from the shade house. Maybe some of the boys will
be down in the gulch playing paintball with one of our sons, our Navy SEAL
come home. I hope to see one day that some little neighborhood kid cut through
the field, hop the fence and get to school on time, Kamehameha School. Keep
Upcountry, country. This is Upcountry. So I ask you, Members, please do not
close the door on this possibility for the future of Anuhea Place. Mahalo for your
time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Good morning.
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MS. YODER: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for being here. You know, I took a drive
down Anuhea Place and because of all this, you know, controversy.
MS. YODER: Yeah, I'm glad you did.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm not from the area so got a gander, took a gander
at the lands and the uses and what have you. You stated that a lot of the people
wanna, you know, subdivide to have the children move in and live and farm and
raise a couple heads of cattle and what have you. The current people there aren't
actually practicing those types of agricultural uses as I, you know, witness. So
I'm just curious, if that's not in practice today, but yet you're saying in the future,
that's their intention when the kids, you know, move in and start living off the
land?
MS. YODER: Well, I think that that testimony of some of the families, I know that there
are cattle that we slaughter and we have them at the church, you know, for
brunches and get-togethers and I know that there's ag, I know that we on our
church, we have a shade house, you know, the water problem. But there will be
water, as you know. There's gonna be water on those lots, so I know that Joy, I
mean, anybody who knows Joy's Place and knows Joy, she has dedicated her
whole life to feeding healthy and organic produce to the County. Everybody
knows that. Anybody who knows that community knows who Joy is and knows
her dedication. And the...as far as, I don't know what you saw, what...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MS. YODER: Yeah. Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thank you. Thank you, ma'am. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments, questions? Seeing none, thank you. Next
testifier is Peter Horovitz and he'll be followed by Aric Nakashima.
MR. HOROVITZ: Morning Madam Chair, Members of the Committee. My name is
Peter Horovitz. I'm here representing Paul Boschetti, who owns a 58-acre piece
of land. It's TMK 2-3-9:13. It's on the highway from Makani Road up to
Makawao Ave. I've testified a few times before and so some of the Members
may have heard this before, and I also provided some written testimony back in
the middle of June. Basically the point I wanted to make and it somewhat echoes
the points of people who were asking to keep Ag, Ag and that's exactly what
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we'd like. This piece of land is Agricultural zoned. It had previously been part of
Maui Land and Pine's production fields, hasn't been for some time. In the GPAC
and the Planning Commission, the recommendation was simply to leave it as Ag.
We're not, we didn't request that it be included in any Rural Growth Boundaries
or anything like that and that's not why we're here today. We wanted it simply
left alone. The recent Planning Department maps had put that into a Greenbelt,
which if you read what the definition of Greenbelt does, it takes away all
beneficial use of the land, is essentially turns into a park that we can't do anything
with. As I testified before, that may or may not be where the County wants to go
with it, but there's a process to take someone's land away from them and that
process wasn't followed. My client received no adequate notice of this other than
a phone call a Friday evening before a Monday meeting of this Committee that
this was gonna be proposed. And we still have not had any meaningful dialog
with the County as to whether they want to go forward on this. So again, our
proposal is simply to leave the 58-acre piece of land alone and in Ag as the, both
the Planning Commission and the GPAC, had previously recommended, not to
follow the Planning Department's recommendation at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Horovitz. Members, questions for testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here this
morning. Just a fast question, I know and I see it, you know, the piece of property
you talk about is now being considered as Greenway. Would you be willing or
the owner be willing because its designated Greenway, to sell the property to the
County, to keep it open?
MR. HOROVITZ: Well, I can't say right now whether he would be or not, but we would
always entertain offers, and I think the, what we would absolutely welcome is
discussion with the County if the County does want to purchase this property and
do with it what it will, turn it into a Greenway or Greenbelt, that would be the
County's right. But they need to have that discussion with us rather than just
simply put it on the map, so. I work across, not even across the street, in the next
building down, we'd be happy to have those discussions.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you,
Mr. Horovitz.
MR. HOROVITZ: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Aric Nakashima and we will take our break after
Mr. Nakashima, our morning break. Mr. Nakashima? Go ahead.
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MR. NAKASHIMA: Morning. Let's see. My name is Aric Nakashima. I'm testifying
basically as a, as an individual and there's some, maybe some comment towards
our organization which is Pukalani Superette. Let's see. Let's see, what seems to
be the basis for re-designation or amendments to the Island Plan map...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Nakashima?
MR. NAKASHIMA: Yes?
CHAIR BAISA: If you could please hold for a second.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would ask if people that wanna have a conversation, would you
please take it outside because we're trying to hear the testifiers and recording. So
please, would you please clear the doorways. Thank you. Okay. Mr. Nakashima,
if you'd start.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Thank you. What seems to be the basis for re-designation or
amendments to the Island Plan map seems to be based on projections. It goes
back to, I think what Mr. Spence was saying earlier in our previous meetings.
The projection for population growth in the next 20 to 30 years, let's see, 30,000
units are needed in the next 20 years, yeah. Let's see, that's four households per
unit, that's 120,000 people, I mean, four people per household. Then you have
two cars per household, that's 60,000 cars. The population projection sounds like
a simple calculation from a Census report taken several years ago. That probably
would not consider the current economic conditions like the articles in Wall Street
publications and on discussions on network television that describe the effects of
this recession as great as the 1929 Great Depression which lasted into, you know,
well into World War II. Let's see. On a recent Lucienne de Naie program dated
7/19/11, that's one year ago, about Kihei, a consultant presented a color chart
showing already 16,830 fully entitled units. That's already entitled, available to
build right now as of that time, one year ago. He said once they're entitled, the
County can't say, oh, no, that's too much. It's entitled. So when the market does
go up, there is very little ability by the public authority, by the community to say,
stop. And he also mentioned by adding more entitlements, will only add to the
confusion. Let's see, you know, it seems like I'm running out of time. I'll move
along.
CHAIR BAISA: You have a minute. You have a minute.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Okay. I better skip to this first, I guess. The issue of Pukalani
Triangle, 42 acres, I'm asking please do not re-designate the Pukalani Triangle to
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Urban on the Island Plan map. We have talked to the Pukalani partners,
...(inaudible)... Development and they're very good people. They're nice people
and very business-like and we could not come to an agreement. Already we have
in Pukalani one of the largest commercial developments in Upcountry Maui, the
Kulamalu Center has a newest Longs Drugs and an office building. The rest is
empty. In my humble opinion and customers and friends and residents and an
officer of the newly re-started Pukalani Community Association, that Kulamalu
should be allowed to be filled out first commercially and maybe someday build
the senior housing that was, that is now non-existent. And so that the effects and
impacts on Pukalani residents, school students, present churches in the immediate
area and our surrounding neighbors can be identified, studied and rationally dealt
with. Therefore, Pukalani Triangle should be left designated in Agriculture, not
Urban on the Island Plan. It can be revisited later. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Nakashima. Members, questions for Mr. Nakashima.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Sorry, I skipped kinda plenty.
CHAIR BAISA: We understand. Mr. Nakashima, if you have time and can put that in
writing, it would be really nice. You can e-mail it to us and we can make copies
for the Members.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Members, further questions for the testifier? Thank you very
much.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, we're going to take our morning break at this time.
We will be back, hopefully, in ten minutes. Let's say, 20 to 11:00, please, as
much as possible, the Chair would like you to be prompt. Meeting is now in
recess. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

10:27 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:46 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .( gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Sorry, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Sorry, folks, but if we don't sit down, we'll never get going. Our first
testifier after this break is Frank Caravalho, Jr. and he'll be followed by Eric
Luke. Good morning.
MR. CARAVALHO: Good morning, Council Chair, Council members. My name is
Frank Caravalho and I live on Anuhea Place. I lived there since 1989. I started
my house in 1984 and at present, right now, because of the lack of water, you
know, we just raise cattle over there right now. We're in the process of getting
water so we can farm and it was, been my dream to maybe put in like a, what you
call a, well, at one point I had a garden, like about a 200-foot garden, about eight
foot wide and I was getting like potatoes like this, round onions, tomatoes,
broccoli, and the land can be farmed, just that we need the water to do it. You
know, right now, I know Councilman Couch been asking if they change the zone
to Rural and kept it two acre, keeping the land Agriculture is a key for preventing
that. If you change the language to put it to Rural, like Mr. Norm pointed out,
Norman pointed out, 10, 20 years, 30 years from now, you can do the
subdivisions. You can take it down to half-acre lots. I no care how much you tell
me that you not gonna do it, keep the lands Agriculture because if you change the
name to Urban, it's gonna have a real impact in the future. That's all I have to
say.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for testifier? Seeing none,
thank you, Mr. Caravalho. Next testifier is Eric Luke and Mr. Luke will be
followed by Paula Richard.
MR. LUKE: Hi. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. LUKE: My name is Eric Luke. I live on Anuhea Place in Lower Kula. I'm
39 years old, born on Oahu, raised on Maui since the age of two. I have three
children. I previously worked in residential and commercial real estate finance
and for the University of Hawaii in watershed protection. I'm currently at UH
Maui in a Sustainable Science Management program. I'm concerned about the
possible change from Agricultural to Rural zoning being proposed. If I looked at
this from just from just the standpoint of future subdividing from just my children,
it would seem like a good idea, but I'm not here for just myself. I'm standing
before the island provided for me my whole life, my community and generations
of ancestors before me. Maui has a caring capacity that pays no attention to
money-based economy, investors or General Plans. It provides a certain amount
of natural resources to us that can sustain a certain number of people. Pick up any
scientific publication and you will see that water and food will be issues for the
whole world in the near future if not already. We live on an island. Food grown
within our community will be more important than ever. Water is already an
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issue. So why would we get rid of any of our Agricultural districts? I know right
off the bat there are taxes to be made, profits and real estate and construction, just
to name a few, but when are we going to realize that we cannot eat money? That
we would not want the infrastructure necessary down the line and that it is already
not sufficient now. I'm also wondering how this process works? Forgive me for
my ignorance, first time at one of these meetings. How this came about, how a
member of the Department of Planning can just add in something like this and if
there's any conflict of interest when the very member of the Planning Department
who made this change belongs to a certain group that has been pushing these
change at previous meetings? I feel everyone should also be aware of who this
group is and if they've had past dealings with the County and if those past events
cost anything to taxpayers. Even if no law is broken, things should be
transparent, how this is going down, how it came about and is there a pattern here.
I think we owe at least that to the people who took off work today, to those who
are at work today wishing they could be here suddenly having to defend
themselves. For people like Jimmy Chung, one of the last traditional speakers of
Olelo Hawaii and a man retired to farm and pass his Agricultural land to his
children to farm. I saw him one day and he told me this whole thing has him not
able to sleep at night. So I think we have a right to know specifically in layman's
terms, why and how we got here, why we are on the defense. This was not in the
plan and now it is. Why is that? And did someone cross the line for the interest
of their own group? Lastly, I noticed someone used Kulamalu previously as a
reason to keep moving these zoning changes up the hill. Kulamalu supporters of
whom many work for Everett Dowling and Goodfellow Construction at the time,
made many claims back then, claims of affordable housing that they themselves
needed to live in and claims of jobs, to name just a couple; well, the jobs lasted
about ten years and for that, we got a few multi-million dollar mansions on the
hill, a very empty Longs Drugs and some town homes that they may still be trying
to sell. And I do not think that many of any of the testifiers from back then live in
the mansions or the town homes. We also lost a huge chunk of open pasture upon
starting your way up to Kula. Is that more of what we want? Enough of the
smokescreens that benefit special interest in the short term will leave us exposed
to become over-crowded and unsustainable in the future. Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Luke. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, Mr. Luke, thank you. Next testifier is Paula Richard and she'll be
followed by Marilee Bos. Good morning.
MS. RICHARD: Thank you, Councilman Baiya [sic] and Council members. I testified
before and I really value your time so I just want to go over a few points. I'm a
landowner on Anuhea Place and I don't live there right now because we don't
have water. We can't live there yet. I live in Makawao. We've lived there for
about 30 years. What we want to do is have this in the plan for the Rural Growth
development so that in the future if we do need to make it Rural, we don't have to
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come back and do this again. I'm all for farming and making Maui sustainable. I
support the farmers' market. I support the Greenleaf Farm. I have done that for a
long time and we grow our own food where we are right now even. We have two
sons. Our future for Anuhea Place is to farm, to give back to the aina, to take care
of the community and to hopefully have a place where our sons can come and live
affordably with us and that's what I'm asking you to do.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you very much.
MS. RICHARD: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Next testifier is Marilee Bos and she'll be followed by Sandra Ah Tye
or Sondra, I think.
MS. BOS: Little bit nervous, but good morning. I'm Marilee Bos and I have lived in the
Upcountry area for 30 years. I have owned a home up there in Pukalani for the
last ten. I am here to show support for the recommendation from the Department
of Planning regarding Item D064, specifically, Anuhea Place. Several years ago,
I worked for the Census and I covered the Upcountry area, mostly Makawao, and
I had the opportunity to meet many people and it was interesting how many
families, extended families lived together. In particular, I remember one family in
Makawao, they were the epitome of aloha. I just fell in love with them. It was
the grandparents that spoke with me and they had a cottage on the property and
their daughter lived there with her husband and children, and also in their main
house, they had their children and grandchildren living there. And they're, were
taking care of their grandchild at the time and they invited me in and, which I
wasn't allowed to go in, but we sat underneath the shade and we talked story for a
while. And after leaving them, I said, I thought to myself, this is what Upcountry
is all about. It is all about the aloha spirit. That family who had been here for
several generations and to me, that's what I would like to see on Anuhea Place.
Nobody's gonna build mansions there. Nobody can afford it, you know, and I
personally would love to maybe one day purchase, sell my house and purchase a
piece of property there, but I can't afford a big property. But I would love...I
have two girls, a 14-year old and a 4-year old. I have about four years left, my
eldest daughter. I always hope though that she will remain on Maui, get married,
have her children here and let me be with them. So I guess that's all I have to say.
But I just wanted, to me, to keep Upcountry, Upcountry, is to provide for the
family, to help them stay together and to be able, not to have them move to the
mainland because they can't afford it. And Maui is about the people. To me,
even more so the land, although we want to keep the land beautiful and I think the
only way you're gonna do that is to plan for it because you cannot make people
stop having babies. They're gonna have babies and we need to provide for them.
And Maui is going to grow no matter what you do, so let's make a plan to keep
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Maui beautiful but plan in a way so that we could still provide for the people.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any questions for testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Our next testifier
is Sondra Ah Tye. She'll be followed by Beverly Foster.
MS. AH TYE: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Council men and women. My name is
Sondra Ah Tye and I'm speaking in support of Anuhea Place being included in
the Rural Growth Boundary. I've lived here for 27 years Upcountry and I've
worked as a registered nurse at Kaiser for that period of time and I've been
privileged to be part of the Hale 0 Kaula family church for 27 years. It's been
said in previous testimonies that Hawaii's greatest export is its children. And
while we have yet to just, we've had to accept the sad fact, it's nonetheless an
extremely sad plight for not only the children, but their families. Not all children
choose to stay, but for those who would like to remain here, it would be
wonderful to give them that opportunity to do so. We've come to accept
fragmentation of the family unit as normal, but I don't think it was meant to be
that way unless it's by choice. This sense of loss was recently renewed about a
month ago when I went to the mainland for a family reunion at my dad's 90 th
birthday. My three grown sons were there and my two great, my two
grandchildren and it was just delightful to see how they loved being together and
how they cherished it. And it was delightful for me to see, but also it was kind of
heartbreaking because I realized that although they would love to be together, it's
highly unlikely with the economy here and it's just not affordable for them. So
while I saw that, I realized that and we've talked about it before, they would
actually love to live here and they have been raised with the love of the aina.
They were raised on a farm in Kula. We raised probably 50 percent of the
poinsettias and still do and banana for production. But while they may not choose
to do that, I was thrilled when I heard about this possibility, because we have
many young families, young adults who would love to raise their kids with the
values that we're passing down to them, which includes the land. But it's, mainly
it's relationships and being good neighbors in our community with a common
vision and purpose, and I would love to see that happen as they would as well.
We've treasured the motto, "The Life of the Land is Perpetuated in
Righteousness" and what better way to perpetuate righteousness than to hand it
down as a legacy to people who would actually understand the culture, have been
raised to love it and its people and its land. Growth is inevitable. Let's let part of
its growth be families with this common vision. It only takes a handful of people
to reverse the trend of fragmentation. So I thank you for choosing to be the public
servants that you are and for wanting to hear, diligently hear every person's
concerns so I'm blessing you to be able to, to be able to see that, to see what's the
best for each group of people here and to make those just decisions. Thank you
for the opportunity to speak today.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Ah Tye. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you.
MS. AH TYE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Beverly Foster. Ms. Foster, I understand you also want
to read a short statement from the Jenkins? If you can do it in your time, that's
fine.
MS. FOSTER: It's okay at the end?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go right ahead.
MS. FOSTER: I'll read really fast so I can get it all in.
CHAIR BAISA: I think you'll be able to do it in four minutes. Go ahead.
MS. FOSTER: Thank you, Chair Baisa and County Council members. I'm here to speak
in favor of placing Anuhea Place within the Rural Growth Boundary. My name is
Beverly Foster and my husband, Thom, and I own one parcel on Anuhea Place
where we have our plant nursery and landscape business. We are partners in
ownership with Paul and Kim Jenkins on a second parcel on Anuhea Place and we
have lived on and owned that parcel for 16 years. We have always been in
agriculture, farming 350 acres in the Midwest before moving to Maui 30 years
ago. We are still in agriculture with a nursery and landscape business, which we
started 26 years ago. Our two children moved to the mainland to attend school
and work, but both have returned to Maui and work with us in the family
business. Family is very important to us and we want our children to be able to
live and thrive on Maui. We are in favor of Anuhea Place being included in the
Rural Growth Boundary. We will still be able to pursue our agricultural
endeavors, but would be able to provide a place for our children that can be
affordable and near us. As has been pointed out before, Anuhea Place is bordered
by Kamehameha Schools and Kulamalu. Hale 0 Kaula Church is at the bottom
of the street. On the opposite side of Kulamalu is another street called Makaena
Place. Makaena Place is across from King Kekaulike High School. Carden
Academy and Grace Church are on Makaena Place. Landowners on this street
were granted a change from Agricultural to Rural zoning in the past few years. I
believe these two Agricultural subdivisions are same same and Anuhea Place
should be included in the Rural Growth Boundary. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Ms. Foster? Oh, you
have the little statement you wanted to read, right?
MS. FOSTER: Me? From Paul and Kim Jenkins or--
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. FOSTER: Yes. Just go ahead with those?
CHAIR BAISA: If you would quickly, please.
MS. FOSTER: Quick, quick. Okay. So from Paul and Kim Jenkins. This is from Kim.
She's in favor of Anuhea Place Subdivision being included in the Rural Grown
Boundary as per the Planning Department recommendation. We are literally
neighbored by Kulamalu and Kamehameha Schools. There will be need to be,
there will need to be designated growth areas Upcountry for Maui and our
children's' futures. Rural designation for our single street subdivision is a local
[sic] growth transition boundary and our desire. As a 15-year resident on Anuhea
Place and a 30-year Upcountry resident, your consideration in favor would be
greatly appreciated. And her husband Paul sent a similar one also in agreement.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MS. FOSTER: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for testimony? None. Thank you very, very much.
MS. FOSTER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Margaret Anne Murray and she'll be followed by Jef
Fry. Good morning.
MS. MURRAY: Good morning, Chair Baisa. Good morning, Council members. My
name is Meg Murray and my husband and I own property on Anuhea Place and
I'm here to speak in favor of including our street in the Rural Growth Boundary.
Okay. Right now my husband and I own a five-acre plus parcel and we're kind of
getting up there in years and it's kind of a bit more of a piece of a property that
we want to try to tend to. We don't want to try to condominiumize anything or
make a fancy community there. We love ag. We love farming. We want to be
sustainable, but honestly, to have such a huge parcel and try to make it sustainable
and still carry on our everyday business, making money, it's not viable, and we
would love to be able to subdivide and offer smaller lots to the young people in
our church with the same vision. Right now, one of the young couples rents our
property and the two-year old feeds the chickens every night with me and it's just
such a delightful atmosphere for them to be raised in, the kids of our church and I
would love to see them have that opportunity. But in no way, would we be
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anti-ag. We are all about wanting to be sustainable. Right now, it's not real
viable because the water's not there on the street, but we have a vision for it in the
future.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning. Speaking of water, you folks have a
really huge system that looks like it's being put in or is it up and going already?
MS. MURRAY: No, ma'am, it's not.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. MURRAY: We're still needing an installation of the actual pump in the ground.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so, Chair, if I can follow up on that?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so say that this does not go into Rural
designation so it stays in Ag and you're able to have two-acre lots out of your five
and this whole upgrade of this water system that your church is in the process of,
is that, is that just gonna be like over-kill and it's just gonna be a wasted time and
effort and money that's being put into that whole system that you folks are
creating right now?
MS. MURRAY: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It all kinda goes hand in hand it seems -MS. MURRAY: It does.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --for me.
MS. MURRAY: It does.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. Thank you.
MS. MURRAY: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very
much, Ms. Murray. Thank you.
MS. MURRAY: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Jef Fry and he'll be followed by Jennifer Maydan.
MR. FRY: Council Chair and Council members, thank you for hearing our testimony
this morning. My name is Jef Fry and I'm here to speak in favor of the Rural
Growth Boundary to include Anuhea Place, where I am a property owner. My
wife and I have lived Upcountry for the last 25 years in Kula off of Upper Kimo
Drive where we've raised two kids. As I approach retirement time, I'm working
on a way to be able to sustain ourselves and stay here on Maui. We plan to build
a barn, put in a fishpond, have goats in the gulch, fruit trees and perhaps another
horse for my wife, things we can't do where we now live. We'd like to give a
piece of land to each of our two kids. I have a good friend that I work with for
years who recently moved to the mainland because it was too expensive for him
to retire here. Many young people move away to have a place of their own. My
kids are coming to the time in their lives where they are ready to find a place of
their own. What I would like to do is find a way to keep my family intact here on
Maui. I would love to fish with grandkids in that pond. Having an affordable
place to live is a necessary provision for growing families. This small finger of
land between the two gulches bordered by schools and shopping is an ideal
transition between Urban and Agricultural lands. And I just wanna say this much.
I'm really impressed with the way this whole thing's taking place and you're
listening to everybody. I think you have good people on both sides of the issue
and it's not a easy decision to come up with an answer for everybody and I just
appreciate the way it's all being conducted.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Fry, we appreciate that. Members,
questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. FRY: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Jennifer Maydan and she'll be followed by Judy
Levy.
MS. MAYDAN: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
MS. MAYDAN: Good morning, Chair and Members. I'm Jennifer Maydan, Senior
Associate Planner with Chris Hart and Partners and I'm testifying today on behalf
of our client, Pukalani Associates in support of the Planning Director's proposal,
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D062, for inclusion of the 40-acre Upcountry Town Center, also known as
Pukalani Triangle as a logical Urban infill project within the Pukalani Urban
Growth Boundary. As you're aware on the June 12 th General Plan Committee
meeting, the owners of Pukalani Superette, Aric and Myles Nakashima, provided
testimony discouraging inclusion of this project within the Urban Growth
Boundary. Therefore the intent of this testimony is to provide a record of our
efforts to communicate with and work with the Nakashima family to alleviate
their concerns and attempt to reach a mutually satisfactory agreement between
them and our client, Pukalani Associates. On June 16 th , Chris Hart had a twohour meeting with the Nakashimas to discuss their concerns regarding the
proposed Upcountry Town Center. Additionally on June 28 th , we had a telephone
conference with the Nakashimas and Joseph Daneshgar, who is the principal of
Pukalani Associates. During telephone conference, the Nakashimas informed Mr.
Daneshgar of their concerns regarding the proposed development as well as their
desires to expand and grow with the Upcountry community. Mr. Daneshgar
reiterated that Pukalani Associates understands the importance of Pukalani
Superette to the Upcountry community and that Pukalani Associates would like
Pukalani Superette to be part of the proposed Upcountry Town Center. We would
like, we discussed the lengthy implementation process, which will begin after the
inclusion within the Urban Growth Boundary, which includes an environmental
assessment, State Land Use District Boundary Amendment, Community Plan
Amendment and Change in Zoning. Mr. Daneshgar stated that prior to this next
phase of entitlements, the land use, prior to this next phase of land use entitlement
process, Pukalani Associates will work with the Nakashima family to explore the
possibility of reaching a mutually satisfactory agreement to provide the
opportunity for Pukalani Superette to be part of the Upcountry Town Center and
grow successfully with the Upcountry community. On July 2", Mr. Daneshgar
provided the Nakashimas with a signed letter of understanding, documenting the
intentions of Pukalani Associates to continue discussions with the Nakashima
family throughout the land use entitlement process; however, as of this time, we
have not received an executed letter of understanding from the Nakashimas. So
thank you, Chair and thank you, Members, for this opportunity to provide this
important update and for your consideration.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Mayden. Members, any questions for our testifier?
Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you for stopping by and
explaining this. Do, I don't know, Madam Chair, if this is something I can ask,
but maybe Corp. Counsel have to, you know, stop me on this one, but...
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead and ask and if we have to stop you, we will.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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CHAIR BALSA: Get close to your mike, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I'm sorry. The letter of understanding that
Mr. Daneshgar has provided, is there a possibility we could have a copy of that?
You know, I don't know.
CHAIR BAISA: Do you happen to have one?
MS. MAYDAN: I do, but it was signed by Mr. Daneshgar, but it was not signed by the
Nakashima family.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. MAYDAN: So it's not complete, I would say.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. I'll live with that. I don't have to
ask Corp. Counsel. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here.
Mr. Daneshgar, where does he live?
MS. MAYDAN: I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Where does he live?
MS. MAYDAN: He's in California.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: California?
MS. MAYDAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you,
Ms. Maydan.
MS. MAYDAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Judy and it's probably Levy, I'm not sure. Correct me
when you get to the microphone. And she'll be followed by Mary Traynor.
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MS. LEVY: Good morning, County Council. This is a vision of Maui's glorious
sustainable future.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., Judy, would you please state your name?
MS. LEVY: I'm Judy Levy. I'm a local business owner...
CHAIR BAISA: Levy.
MS. LEVY: Levy.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MS. LEVY: I'm a local business owner and proud citizen of Maui. Won't the world be
proud of Maui as we move with determination, cooperation and wisdom on our
path towards full sustainability of our aina and our lives on the paradise that is our
precious Maui. Our vision of the future is realistic and will be accomplished with
ease and grace once we come together. Here's how it could look. Put on your
imagination caps. Our island is more lush and verdant than ever, much of the
ubiquitous sugar cane fields have been transformed into organic orchards and
gardens that feed and provide building materials for most of the island. Large
community groups enjoy tending to the farmlands, which have been cleansed of
all toxic pesticides that have left a residue from years of damaging commercial
agriculture. Just two or three crops of industrial hemp on all the old sugar cane
land has cleansed and restored the rich Maui soil. Local organic compost and
nutrients have been added to restore the fields. Now the land supports all the
people, not just a few executives. Our new generation of County Council
members have been fairly and honorably elected with the publicly financed
election process that celebrates the new democracy in action. The 99 percent
have co-created many working groups with Council members who work together
to manifest what the people want. Council members care deeply about our
island's people and our sustainable lifestyle. They even volunteer time in the
farming, and more citizens participate joyfully in civic affairs. County Council
members are accessible to the people in our desires to continually up-level Maui's
programs that support the majority of Maui citizens. There's a new enthusiasm
for Maui's people to participate in energy exchange and the refreshing new
attitude around the democratic process. Tourism is even higher, creating more
abundance for as many people, for all, as many people from all over the world
continue to flock to Maui as a unique and welcoming paradise. Many more
visitors are attracted to come see the miraculous transformation of our unique
visionary island and to study the programs that continue to offer a new model for
cooperative healthy living that sustains an entire population. Elegant windmills
dot, decorate the landscape in sacred geometry formations, solar panels are now
gracing the roofs of most public buildings, and over 60 percent of private homes
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are on a waiting list for installation. Several companies offer a choice of

alternative energy systems to Maui residents and businesses. All of our energy
for our homes and businesses are being generated independently without fossil
fuels. The electric grids from the wind and solar power are decentralized so they
efficiently provide electricity locally. Our energy costs have been greatly
reduced. Any and all the smart meters that have been installed had been removed.
I need about another minute. The biodiesel industry on Maui is promising. The
last acres of sugar cane are now being grown organically and harvested
sustainably with no cane burning. The sugar is efficiently and cleanly converted
to a high-functioning ethanol, which is quickly replacing most of our need for oil
imports. Other crops are being explored as Maui offers great business
opportunities for sincere futuristic entrepreneurs with Maui's benefit as their
primary motivation. Electric cars and bikes, golf carts and other creative moving
vehicles have started to change the look of our streets and highways. Plenty of
efficient charging stations make it fun and easy to drive a clean fuel vehicle. We
were overjoyed when one of the newly awakened corporate CEO's donated one of
their hotel buildings to serve as World WOOFA headquarters. Annually,
thousands of dedicated, strong committed "students of sustainability" come to
Maui for intensive, hands-on work on the numerous permaculture and
sustainability installations and the hundreds of organic farms. They study
methods of sustainable business, organic farming and Rural and Urban planning
under UHMC auspices for specific three- and six-month programs. The energy
exchange that these young laborers offer moves us further along on our quest to
full sustainability. Then our young aina stewards are encouraged to share this
lifestyle in their home areas on the mainland and all over the globe. There are
seed loans and grant money available provided by many of the corporate polluters
who now support a new vision for Maui -CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Levy, excuse me, but are you getting to the end?
MS. LEVY: Yes, I've got one-and-a-half more paragraphs. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MS. LEVY: --who support a new vision for Maui to those who facilitate more family
farms and urban community gardens all over the world. We embrace our
Hawaiian ancestors wise ahupuaa system of sustainability, sharing the
responsibility of stewardship of the aina with the whole community. The Kanaka
Maoli share the ancient wisdom with those who come from other places, who are
sincere in their desire to support the sovereignty of the Hawaiian Nation. We all
work joyfully together in this old, but new paradigm of community, loving the
aina and the aina being honored to be able to care for the community. Maui
serves as a shining example for sustainable communities everywhere. Lamuria is
rising. Thank you for coming along on this journey with me today. I do believe
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Maui can be self-sustaining in less than ten years if we all decide that's what we
want, and I appreciate your consideration.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you.
MS. LEVY: Thank you. Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Mary Traynor and Mary will be followed by Mike
Foley. Mary?
MS. TRAYNOR: Aloha, everyone.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aloha.
MS. TRAYNOR: The draft 2010 Maui Island Plan recommended Growth Boundaries
meet our projected housing demand. The development of our Ag lands above
and beyond that is not necessary. Please protect our Ag lands and open spaces
and support the constrained Growth Boundaries as recommended in the draft
2010 Maui Island Plan. Anuhea Place. I am concerned about the obvious conflict
of interest with the Planning Director's support of the Rural Growth Boundaries
for Anuhea Place. Anuhea Place is a perfect example of the slew of requests
awaiting us if we allow our Ag lands to be placed into Rural Growth Boundaries.
It is not necessary for a family to subdivide a five- to nine-acre lot into half-acre
lots so that their kids will have a place to live. Do these family have 18 kids?
Why isn't a two-acre lot sufficient to provide for their kids' housing needs?
Perhaps conservation site design might be a better alternative for these people. Or
is this about the money they stand to make by chopping up their Ag lands? Please
do not place Ag lands in Rural Growth Boundaries to benefit a few. Haliimaile. I
do not support Maui Land and Pine's request to add 376 acres or Alexander and
Baldwin's request to add 80 acres into the Haliimaile Growth Boundaries. The
housing demand is met by the 2010 Maui Island Plan and these massive
development projects are not necessary. Please protect this quietly tucked-in
neighborhood and the view planes from Baldwin Avenue. Please protect
Haliimaile from over-development. Piiholo South. Piiholo South was sold very
recently within the last week. Small Town Growth Boundaries proposed for this
project was to be for senior citizen housing. It is my understanding that the new
owner does not want to pursue senior citizen housing. They want to pursue more
sustainable Ag; therefore, I don't think...a Small Town Growth Boundary is no
longer appropriate for Piiholo South. Many of the people who have testified in
support of Piiholo South probably don't even know the land was sold and if they
knew this, they may no longer support this project. Please do not put Piiholo
South into a Small Town Growth Boundary. Seabury Hall. I testified in support
of keeping the hard edge between Seabury and Makawao. Please remove the
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parcel of land that is northeast of D061 and adjacent to Makawao from the Small
Town Boundary and leave that in Ag. I'm in support of the preservation area
between Pukalani and Makawao--just another minute to conclude, please--and
I'm also in support of the Upcountry Greenway Master Plan. Just to reiterate, I
support Maui's commitment to a more sustainable future. Currently, Maui
imports over 85 percent of its food. Help Maui improve our food security and
support diversified farming. Protect our farmers right to farm and keep our Ag
lands in Ag. Please do not set a precedence [sic] for our island by opening up our
Ag lands to the proliferation of half-acre lots. Please do not use Growth
Boundaries to solve the tax issue problems with gentleman's estates. That is not
the intention of Growth Boundaries. Tighten up on tax enforcement instead.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, Ms. Traynor, thank you very much.
MS. TRAYNOR: Thank you for your consideration.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Mike Foley and Mr. Foley will be followed by
Silvana Jenkins. Good morning, Mr. Foley.
MR. FOLEY: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the Council Committee.
You've heard testimony today as you've heard in the past from numerous people
on Anuhea Place. And as Mary just said, this is a supreme example of why
people are concerned about changing Ag to Rural. Frank Caravalho and Eric
Luke both said leave it in Ag so that they can pursue ag and not divide up their
property. And as Mary said, you can do two-acre lots in Ag. That should be
enough. You've also been advised by the Planning Department that changing
from Ag to Rural is just one step in a long, difficult process. That's a fact, but it's
also a very big step and it's a step in the wrong direction. Having a Rural
designation makes it much easier, much faster, to rezone large parcels into halfacre and one-acre lots. This Maui Island Plan is not the time to change Ag areas
into Rural. I agree with the Kula Community Association to postpone this idea
until it's discussed in the community plans. Haliimaile. Expanding Haliimaile
may someday be a good idea, but the extraordinary infrastructure cost for water
supply, sewage disposal, schools and fire protection, cannot be afforded for years
and years by this County, the State and the taxpayers. I'm not gonna comment
about Piiholo South, because I'd really appreciate it if the new owners would
clarify their intent regarding senior housing. I can't be here this Friday to testify,
but you're gonna be talking about an ordinance to eliminate Chapter 9, the
implementing ordinance for the Maui Island Plan. And I think eliminating the
implementing Chapter for the Maui Island Plan is an extremely bad idea. It's
kinda like building a car and then deciding at the last minute not to put an engine
in it. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Foley. Members, questions for Mr. Foley? Seeing
none, thank you, Mr. Foley. Our next testifier is Silvana Jenkins and she'll be
followed by Leanne Dunn.
MS. JENKINS: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MS. JENKINS: I am Silvana Jenkins. I'm here to speak on Makawao-Pukalani-Kula
regions, specifically, the recommendation from the Department of Planning
regarding the D064, which includes the Anuhea Place of division with the Rural
Growth Boundary. I lived at Anuhea Place for 11 years and I dream to be back on
that street. Anuhea Place become a Rural area. My son and I will be able to
fulfill our dream. We have Kulamalu, Kamehameha Schools and other things
happening around Anuhea Place. It is time now for growth in that area where
among other things is more family like mine will benefit from it. I'll be able to be
back there. I support the Planning Department's recommendation. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. JENKINS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Leanne Dunn and Ms. Dunn will be followed by
Laurenn Schiek.
MS. DUNN: Good morning. I appreciate my time being here this morning. I hope you
all had a wonderful 4 th of July. And I know I've spoken before, but I'd like to
affirm my support for making the plots of Anuhea Place Rural. As an elementary
school teacher, I am always thinking about the children. I'm always thinking
about how to help them. I know for myself, I'd love to be able to own land, and
to think of my students having to move away because they cannot afford or there
aren't opportunities for them to have land is very discouraging, so I'd like for you
to consider making Anuhea Place Rural plots. And again, I thank you for your
time and I don't want to take up any more of it.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for Ms. Dunn?
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, can we get her name again, please.
MS. DUNN: Leanne Dunn.
CHAIR BAISA: Leanne Dunn.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 5, 2012

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MS. DUNN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: That's it. Thank you very much. Next testifier is Laurenn and I'm
sorry, it looks like Schiek. You may be, you can correct me when you come.
Followed by Courtney Bruch.
MS. SCHIEK: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry, the handwriting is difficult to read.
MS. SCHIEK: It's Schiek.
CHAIR BAISA: Schiek. What a lovely name.
MS. SCHIEK: Thank you. I agree.
CHAIR BAISA: How chic. Okay. Go ahead.
MS. SCHIEK: Good morning, Honorable Chair. Good morning, Council members. My
name is Laurenn Schiek. I will be testifying for myself as well as leading a,
reading a letter from Debbie Oliveira, who could not be here today. I am a
member of Hale 0 Kaula Church. I am the volunteer accountant and I am greatly
involved in the activities held at the church. In the last year, my husband and I
purchased our first home in a small lot in Makawao, but our long-term goal is to
be able to afford around a one-acre lot on Anuhea Place where we can do some
minor farming and produce our own food. I strongly support the Planning
Department's recommendation regarding Item D064, which includes Anuhea
Place within the Rural Growth Boundary. And if it's okay, I'll continue by...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go right ahead.
MS. SCHIEK: Okay. So this is a letter from Debbie Oliveira. Dear Council members.
My name is Debbie Oliveira and my husband and I are pastors at Hale 0 Kaula
Church and resident at Anuhea Place. I am writing to speak in favor of the
Planning Committee's proposal of including Anuhea Place in the Growth
Boundary. I speak on behalf of most of the families who would benefit from the
Change in Zoning, allowing them to subdivide and share their land with their
families. It is a total of seven families that I am aware of. We hear a lot about the
opportunity to have affordable housing and nothing is more affordable than your
children building homes on your land. These families are also congregants at our
church and I cannot speak enough about their character, I cannot speak enough
about their character, integrity and heart to give back. As an example of this,
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there are the Fosters and their youngest son. Thom Foster has been working with
his son, passing on the care for their landscape business, which employs over 100
local people. His son is learning the trade, integrity and how to give back to the
community, and he has a dream of building his home on Anuhea Place. This is
how we perpetuate the land in righteousness by passing on our morals and values
to our children. Our children are not a threat to the integrity of keeping
Upcountry, country. They are a solution. We need to plan for the growth because
these are families already established here whose families are growing. The
changes proposed are a part of a 20-year plan. We need to plan and find
solutions. I'd like to invite you to come to Hale 0 Kaula Church and visit us, and
we would gladly show you our greenhouse and solutions we have found. The
mentality of "us four and no more" won't work. We are part of a growing
community. We cannot stop our children from growing and having children.
This is a blessing and we want to help get them started in life so they don't have
to be driven away because there is no housing or opportunities. Let us not be
fearful of the growth. Let's plan for it. We are leaving a legacy to our children.
God bless you and guide you in all your choices and decisions. God bless
America. God bless these beautiful islands. Thank you. I thank you on behalf of
myself as well as Debbie Oliveira.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you.
MS. SCHIEK: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Courtney Bruch and she'll be followed by Lucienne
de Naie.
MS. BRUCH: Good morning. My name is Courtney Bruch. Good to see you all here
today. I really appreciate the testimony I've heard today. I've heard a lot of
people through the course of this Maui Island Plan meetings, really vouching for
organic, sustainable agriculture, and I think it's so important and I understand that
our communities may be growing and that we currently do not feed the people
that live here now from our island. And so I think it's very, very important that
we have this food security and that you base your decisions on this inherent need.
I encourage you to keep Ag, Ag. Ten years down the line, I'd like to see Maui, I
see Maui teeming with organic farms. And we talk about perpetuating
righteousness and to me, perpetuating righteousness is being able to take care of
the needs of the people that are here now with organic food and clean water and
not this urban sprawl when we can, I mean, for example Anuhea Place, people
can subdivide it in two-acre lots. So the idea of putting it in half-acre lots and the
amount of duplication of houses that that could create and these farmers that have
come here today to say, we realize we could, I mean, we could make money if we
were able to do that, but we don't want that. We want to keep this Ag because we
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know how important this food, the ability to grow this food is. And I know that
you know that, too. So this, the Maui Island Plan was created for a reason by a lot
of people on this island volunteering hundreds of hours of their time. And so in
these final hours of hopefully getting this plan completed and adopted by, before
the end of this year, we have all kinds of people's interests coming involved. But
you have to remember all the time and heart that has been put into making this
plan. So when you have the developers coming up before you and, you know, the
money in their pockets and their influence, you know, in ten years, your decisions
that you make today and on this Plan in the next few months will affect the future
of Maui. And so as a resident here and a lover of this land, I really, I pray that
you will keep this within your consciousness. I agree with Mary Traynor's
testimony concerning the Maui Island Plan's recommended Growth Boundaries
meet our projected housing demand. The development of our Ag lands and,
above and beyond is not necessary. Please protect our Ag lands and open spaces
and support the Growth Boundaries as recommended in the draft 2010 Maui
Island Plan. Haliimaile. I do not support Maui Land and Pine's request to add
376 acres, that's 376 acres. I do not support this and I know many people in Maui
will not support this, to add that into Haliimaile's Growth Boundaries or A&B's
request to add 80 acres. I realize these corporations may need money. We need
this land to stay intact, not to be made into Rural land. I think it's important since
Piiholo South has been sold, that you all consider and find out more about the
intentions for that property before you make a decision on this. I request that you
keep the preservation area between Pukalani and Makawao, and we need to
prevent urban sprawl, keeping Pukalani and Makawao town separate and distinct.
Please support the preservation area as shown on Map Ul. We have a thriving
movement of organic farmers blossoming and a high demand for organic food for
our residents. Awareness about the health dangers surrounding GMO food and
the chemicals involved in their production is growing. It is our kuleana to feed
our people healthy food. Again, please keep Ag land, Ag. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Courtney. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. BRUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: The next testifier is Lucienne de Naie and she'll be followed by Wendy
Conlan.
MS. DE NAIE: Good morning, Chair Baisa. Good morning, Committee members.
Lucienne de Naie speaking on my own behalf. Obviously one of the key issues
that we're dealing with Upcountry and probably when we get to Haiku as well
and certainly in Central Maui, is whether existing Agricultural subdivisions
should be put into a Rural Growth Boundary. It's been suggested that this is a
decision that might be more appropriately made at a community plan level and
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there's a few reasons for that, because there's things that we haven't worked out
yet about how that is all going to affect things. We don't know how it's going to
affect County Code Section 19.30.040(d), which specifies that you can't have
restrictive CC&Rs on Ag land, but leaves a loophole for Rural lands. So while
State law says, Rural lands are for farms, it's perfectly legal for folks like that
gentleman you heard from West Maui from Honolua Ridge, his neighbors want to
shut down his farm and they want to shut down his neighbor's olive farm, olive
tree farm. So obviously, we can still do that. That would need to be fixed first.
And a number of other things would need to be fixed first. We'd need to figure
out if for instance people who have dwellings on Ag lands, 1,000 square foot
farmworkers dwelling, for instance. That wouldn't qualify as an ohana on Rural
land. It would be too big. Rural land specifies up to 700 square feet for an ohana.
So where are these people going to be? Are they going to be out of compliance?
We need to look into some of these things before we decide what should be
converted. And I think really the bottom line is people are so confused about why
this is being proposed, they haven't been informed in their subdivision. I just
talked to a friend in Maunaolu. He goes, I have chickens and ducks. Does that
mean that I'm gonna have to get rid of 'em if it's Rural and not Ag, because the
homeowners can pass CC&Rs that say no chickens and no ducks. Right now they
can't because it's an Ag subdivision. So this is gonna affect a lot of people in a
lot of ways. Those people can't come to daytime meetings very often. The
community plan process would allow at least 13 meetings in your community in
the evening and on weekends, that people could attend. You could hear from
people, whether it's thought this is a wonderful idea to, for the whole
neighborhood to be converted to Rural or whether it's not a good idea. And that's
really the basis on how these decisions could be made. I think it's important to
keep in mind that anyone of these Ag subdivisions when they were formed could
have been permitted as a Rural subdivision. They could have asked for a
Boundary Amendment. They could have asked for a Change in Zoning. They
could have asked for a Community Plan Amendment. Obviously the reason that
that didn't happen is it's expensive to do and it's time-consuming. So this was the
cheap way to sell lots. So by just blanketly deciding that all of these are now
Rural, in a way the Council is sort of rewarding a devious process, shall I say, I
mean, I don't want to put anybody down, but you're kinda saying, well, that was a
wink, wink. We knew you really didn't mean Ag when you subdivided and now
we're just gonna make it right. Anyway, I think it's important to keep all of these
things in mind and your best solution would be probably to just let these decisions
be made at the community plan level. You're talking about over 670 acres
proposed Upcountry, converting from Ag to Rural, over 500 acres in Haiku, 1,000
acres was proposed in Central Maui, which was turned down by this body. And
we don't know what's gonna be proposed in West Maui. So you know, it's a
significant amount of land that's being decided, and I think people need to know
can they opt out if this is done or not. There's just a lot of unanswered questions.
So please give it your consideration and thank you for that. Aloha.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. de Naie. Members, questions for the
testifier? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Lucienne, for being
here. When you say it should be done on a community plan level, do you mean
all of the different districts that we do have community plans for?
MS. DE NATE: Yeah, when, for instance when the update comes for the Central Maui
Community Plan, you know, folks can look and see if existing Ag subdivisions
should be made to Rural at that time. When it comes from the Upcountry
Community Plan, those decisions can be made. It does put it a couple years into
the future; however, I think that there's a couple years' worth of things to sort of
work out on this if this is really where the County wants to head. You know,
none of us understand why the County wants to do this. Is it to raise taxes on
Rural land eventually? Is it to have more land under County control 'cause Ag
lands are not under County control, only Rural and Urban lands are. We're not
really sure and that should be, I think, explained during some process.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You've attended many General Plan meetings,
I'm sure.
MS. DE NAIE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Have it ever been talked about doing a
community plan first rather than General Plan, you know, on a Committee level?
MS. DE NAIE: Well, it has been; however, the law isn't written that way. The law says,
we're gonna look at the broad things -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MS. DE NAIE: --during the General Plan and then we'll look at some of the specific
things in the Community Plan. And basically, I believe that up until these new
changes, most of the things that are in our General Plan, right now the Maui
Island Plan that you're reviewing and the maps you're reviewing, reflect what is
in the existing community plans that have been vetted by the communities and
adopted as ordinances. So you are building on, you're building on the existing
community plans and some of these community plans aren't very old. Some are
ten years old, some are older, but so you are building on what exists and what has
been decided by the community, and then that can be further refined after the
General Plan process in the new community plan update, so. I don't think it's a
bad process. I think, you know, which comes first, the chicken or the egg, it's
like, you know. Someone has to decide. This point it's the, it's the chicken.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you. And I agree with you
that majority of what we see here from the General Plan Committee actually is
within the -MS. DE NAIE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --community plan -MS. DE NAIE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --already, so.
MS. DE NAIE: It wasn't just made up out of whole cloth except some of the newest
proposals that were never in a community plan.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. DE NAIE: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Chair would like to
add my two cents. I have always felt from when I first started attending the
General Plan Advisory Committee meetings, that I would have liked to see the
process reversed. But the process we have is the process that's the law right now
and it's really not a bad process. Of course, it would make our lives a lot easier if
we didn't, we're sitting here listening to all this testimony about making a
decision that is much better made at a community plan level. I think you all
agree with me 'cause you've been here for days now. And wouldn't it be better if
this decision about something like Anuhea Place could be made at a community
plan level. So this Committee will be wrestling with all of this once the testimony
is done and we thank you all for coming. And I thank you, Lucienne, for all your
work. Our next testifier, next testifier is Wendy Conlan and Wendy will be
followed by Dick Mayer. Thank you, Wendy.
MS. CONLAN: Thank you for having me here and listening to me. I'm a recently
retired Makawao Elementary School teacher and an active member of Hale 0
Kaula Church located on Anuhea Place. My husband and I own a home in
Pukalani. You may remember that I testified on June 12 th in support of including
Anuhea Place in the Rural Growth Boundary, and I was unable to attend the
testimony on June 14 th , but 1 did watch it on Akaku and I was really impressed
with the presentation at the end by Mr. Will Spence explaining the difference
between Rural and Agricultural zoning. And I liked what Mr. Couch said today,
that we're talking about allowing a framework and I trust the Council. I feel we
have a lot of wisdom on the County Council right now and I thank you for
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listening to our concerns. I also have a letter that I would like to ask permission
to read from Jacki Poulson?
CHAIR BAISA: As long as you can do it within your time, please.
MS. CONLAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
MS. CONLAN: She says, I'm unable to attend this session. Thank you for the
opportunity. My husband, Bob and I have lived on Anuhea Place for 13 years and
are members of the Hale 0 Kaula Church. We moved to this area in order to be
closer to our church and close to our family. We have improved our property as
well as improved five other lots in this subdivision. We drilled a well with five
other lot owners and intend to use our water to do Agricultural activities as a part
of our lifestyle. As our water system is not quite finished, we have not yet begun
these activities. We intend to plant olive trees as well as other activities that will
provide food for ourselves and our neighbors. I believe that if Rural zoning
would come in the future, it will enhance the Anuhea Subdivision as it is next
door to other commercially-zoned areas, such as Kamehameha School and
Kulamalu commercial area where Longs Drug is located, this also in keeping with
recommendations by the Planning Director and the Maui Farm Bureau. Rural
zoning allows the same farming activities as Agriculturally-zoned land. Rural
zoning would be a future step for this property. I think that Anuhea Place will be
a perfect buffer between commercial and Agricultural lands. The rear of our
property is actually the boundary between Makawao and Kula. I have three
children who are in the process of raising their own families. They all live on
Maui and all hope to own homes on Maui. With the cost of property so high, we
hope to be able to give our children property to construct their own homes on. I
humbly ask you to listen to the owners of property who are, who have lived and
are now living at Anuhea Place and have the most interest in what is happening in
this specific area. And I love that you are taking different...every area has
something different happening in it and you're hearing people's hearts about the
areas. And I just thank you for this opportunity to speak.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. The next testifier is Dick Mayer and Mr. Mayer will
be followed by Brenda Fleury.
MR. MAYER: Good morning, Madam Chair and Members of the Council. I come to
you really as the Vice-President, Vice-Chair of the GPAC and being very, very
proud of the work that we have done. In all the discussions last two weeks that
you heard on this Upcountry Plan, that you heard today, not one criticism really of
the work that the GPAC, the Planning Commission, the previous Planning
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Directors from the time Chris Hart put together the first draft of the Plan through,
with Michael Foley, with all the people who have been Planning Directors
coming to the recommendation and now with one exception, all the controversy
deals with issues that the present Planning Director is putting forth to you. And
I'd like to go through some of those issues. And that's where all the controversy
is coming. So this community, which spoke clearly to the Planning Commission
and prior to that to the GPAC, have more or less endorsed the Plan that came to
you in the 2010 draft and now all of these controversial changes. With regard to
the Agricultural subdivisions and the Rural Growth Boundaries, I agree with the
Kula Community Association. I voted as part of their Board and strongly support
their idea of postponing any Rural Growth Boundaries at this time until the
community plans are heard. 'Cause they are, each of the communities will have
different ideas of whether in their community there should be some Rural Growth
Boundaries. Central Maui is very different than East Maui, very different than
West Maui and certainly different from Haiku and Kula. And each of them will
have different ideas and I think that's where that decision should be made. With
regard to the Pukalani Triangle, I wanna remind you that the GPAC and the
Planning Commission put in there a provision for housing in Pukalani right across
the street from the Pukalani Triangle, 311 units are designated, and just below
Pukalani itself, there are 250 units and that's in the text of your Chapter. And that
person who owns that parcel just below Pukalani is the same owner as the owner
of the Triangle. So he has provision, he has the ability to show that he can
provide housing for the Upcountry community, 250 houses are designated on that
particular parcel. With regard to the Ulupalakua land site, which was added by
the Director, I would urge you to have the GIS people put on the map, put on the
wall the map of that area that they're asking to be put into the Rural Growth
Boundary and to show what number of houses are. I think the lands that they are
covering are much larger. I'm not saying that it shouldn't be put into a Rural
Growth Boundary on Ulupalakua, but I think they've got lots of Agricultural land,
the boundary lines that they are putting in there are not clear. These aren't
particular properties. These are slicing across agricultural fields, so please look at
that carefully. With regard to the housing count, I just remind you that two days
ago your Water Director was before you and held up this particular map. This
was in his PowerPoint presentation and he showed all of these meters in the
Upcountry region. And those are meters, over 3,000 meters that could be put into
effect. We need to make sure those people get their water meters before adding
more Rural Growth Boundaries inside the Agricultural subdivisions. And lastly
with regard to Haliimaile, in here we have unanimity, the GPAC, the Planning
Commission, all the previous Planning Directors and even the present Planning
Director did not recommend that Haliimaile have the A&B or the Maui Land and
Pine parcels, so there's unity there and except for the owners of those land, no one
else has spoken up strongly that that's what we need to have Upcountry. We have
plenty of housing units as I just showed you, 3,000 plus that are waiting for water
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meters and A&B already has 150 to 200 units that they could have built in
Haliimai le back from the late 1990's. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions for Mr. Mayer?
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Mayer, for being
here and giving us your take on the Upcountry Plan, Pukalani, Makawao and
Kula. Just a question in regards to your water meters, because I entered the
meeting late on the Water Resources Committee, I don't know if the Director had
included during that presentation how many of this 3,000-plus meters would
require owners to put in their facilities so that they can get service, because I
understand that some of 'em are in like six digit numbers?
MR. MAYER: Yes, correct. That's, no, that's 100 percent correct that there'll be many,
very expensive ones and certainly not 3,300 would be built, but several thousand
probably would be built and those units are not even in the Rural Growth
Boundaries. Many of those are outside the Rural Growth Boundary, for example,
above Seabury Hall between Olinda Road and Piiholo Road are large tracts of
lands that would be subdivided and those aren't even in the Rural Growth
Boundaries or any of the Urban Growth Boundaries, Small Town Boundaries, so
those will be all in addition and those could go ahead because they're on Ag
lands.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I can see some of those, you know, more I
guess, affluent-type developers can do that, but in the case of the water meters for
Upcountry, there's lot of family, family subdivisions probably that cannot afford
the water meters, so I just trying to bring out the point that all 3,000 is actually...
MR. MAYER: And I think the Director himself had said he expects about 50 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for Mr. Mayer? Seeing none, Mr. Mayer, thank you
very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier will be Blenda, I'm sorry, Brenda Fleury, and Brenda will
be our last testifier before we take our noon break. We will take a noon break at
12:00 and be back at 1:30. There's quite a bit of testimony to go still. Go ahead.
MS. FLEURY: Aloha, Chair Baisa and Members of the Council. Thank you for this
opportunity to present my testimony today. I am here to support the Planning
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Department's recommendation to include Anuhea Place within the Rural Growth
Boundary. My name is Brenda Fleury. I had lived on Anuhea Place for
approximately four years and have been a member of the Hale 0 Kaula
fellowship for approximately 30 years. I love the neighbors on the street, my
friends and the family at Hale 0 Kaula. I would love the opportunity to own
property on the street and practice my agriculture. Also, my experience with Hale
O Kaula, we have, it has functioned as a, like a community center. We have had
life skill classes that, where the young people learn how to cook healthy meals,
make your own laundry soap, we've been taught dental health by Dr. Barclay and
most recently Zumba classes. I personally have spent countless hours in the shade
house, growing greens and vegetables. I've had the opportunity of working with
the young children, teaching them how to grow vegetables and greens and how to
harvest them. And it has been a joy to see the young people, the little children,
when they harvest their vegetables and see the joy on their faces to see what they
have grown. Council members, I encourage you today to please include Anuhea
Place in the Maui Island Plan's Rural Growth Boundary. Of all the 15 parcels in
Anuhea Place, they can continue to practice all elements of agriculture with no
restriction, just as they are today. Even though some people are opposed to
change, but Members, you know, that change will come and we'll have the
responsibility to plan wisely today for tomorrow. We must think of our future for
our children and their children and give them the opportunity for growth to
flourish, not to squelch their future. So thank you, Members, for all of your hard
support and your work during this time. Thank you very much for this
opportunity.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for being here. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much. Members, we are going to take our
noon break and we'll be back at 1:30. Again, we have quite a bit of testimony to
complete this afternoon, so please try to be on time. The meeting is now in
recess. . ..(gavel).
RECESS:

12:00 p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:34 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Will the General Plan Committee meeting please come
back to order. Thank you, Members, for being prompt. I appreciate it and I know
the public does, too. We'll resume the public testimony. Our first testifier this
afternoon will be Dave DeLeon and Mr. DeLeon will be followed by Ryan
Churchill. Mr. DeLeon? Good afternoon.
MR. DELEON: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
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MR. DELEON: I'm Dave DeLeon speaking for the Realtors Association of Maui. I kind
of debated about whether to come up and talk today, but after hearing some of the
testimony, especially some testimony from people I highly respect in opposition
to the Ag to Rural proposition, I realize that a little more education needs to
happen on this topic so here's some key points to consider. Who's idea was this?
In 2005, the State Legislature passed Act 205, a law, the law and that law affected
amended the law that controlled Ag lands, HRS 205, to require that the Counties
start working towards shifting non-farm, Agriculturally-zoned properties to Rural
zoning. The idea was to shift the State's attention to protect the more important
Ag lands. What value is there in doing this? Ag to Rural is a home-rule action.
It will change the legislative authority over these lands from the State Legislature
to the County Council. The small lot Agriculturally-zoned properties we're
speaking about are basically residences and do not need additional layers on State
legislation and oversight for that management. This level of land use should be
controlled at the local level. RAM does trust that Maui citizens can impact the
decisions made in this room. The level of trust however does not extend to the
State Legislative level. What advantage is there for the County? This move
would greatly reduce the workload on the Planning Department. There are about
1,000 of these Ag-lot properties in Maui County. The Department would no
longer have to spend considerable time, energy, tax dollars, enforcing
requirements that these owners create mini-farms to comply with HRS 205. What
advantage is there to the owner? No longer have to pretend to be farming. That
would become, that economic activity would become an actual choice rather than
a requirement. Maui County has 2-, 5- and 10-acre Rural zoning--I got a typo in
there if you're reading this--and the, and one of the reasons for creating these
categories was to allow for the shift without changing that density. Obviously we
need to do a lot more, a lot better job at explaining the existence of these new
categories and why they were created. RAM does not support increasing the
allowable development densities. The broader community does not support it and
our infrastructure, the water and roads, will not...cannot support it. Judging from
today's testimony, it would appear that many residents in these subdivisions are
comfortable with the existing State Legislative oversight of their communities.
Based on our experience at the State Legislative level, RAM believes that trust is
mis-advised [sic]. It is also safe to say that there is a good amount of confusion
on this proposal and more work needs to be done to make its purpose clearer.
Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Next testifier is Ryan Churchill and Mr. Churchill will be
followed by Edward Schiek.
MR. CHURCHILL: Good afternoon, Chair and Members of the General Planning
Committee. My name is Ryan Churchill with Maui Land and Pineapple
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Company. You have my previous testimony, so I won't waste your time with
repeating that, but I wanted to let you know I will be here today and Monday and
available to answer any questions on our Haliimaile project or the Greenway
corridor below Makawao as discussed at the last meeting. But I do have one
comment addressing previously, previous testimony from Mr. Foley, who stated
that the County cannot afford the infrastructure for a project like Haliimaile. In
fact, it is a large project like this that have the economies of scale to build the
roads, water systems, wastewater systems, provide land for parks, provide land
for schools, which the smaller projects cannot afford. So again, we ask for your
support of our Haliimaile proposal. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Churchill. Members, questions for the testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Churchill, I remember the last
time you were here about maybe reducing the size of the proposal? Is that being
considered?
MR. CHURCHILL: Yes, we're open to that. I think the plan that we've put forward is
our long-range plans, the roughly 400 acres that we've planned for is a
20-to-30-year plans. We realize this is a 20-year plan, so we're open to reducing
that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for Mr. Churchill? Seeing none, Mr. Churchill,
thank you. Our next testifier is Edward Schiek and Mr. Schiek will be followed
by Myles Nakashima. Good afternoon.
MR. SCHIEK: Good afternoon. I'd like to speak on behalf of the, I'd like to speak for
myself first in support of the Department of Planning's recommendation
regarding D064, Map U2, specifically, Anuhea Place. My, I was born and raised
here on Maui. I recently purchased a lot in Makawao town, very tiny lot, and I
bought it in hopes to sell at some point and be able to buy a, like a one-acre lot on
Anuhea Place. I'm a member of Hale 0 Kaula Church and am very involved.
My wife's the accountant for the church and I do most of the maintenance for the
church. We're there every day. It's always been my dream to live up there and
have some livestock, a greenhouse, room to raise a family, multi-generational
house. Right now my dream's not possible with the large lot sizes on the street.
It's not affordable for local people and my generation to have that. If it's okay
with you, Chair, I'd like to read a letter that you guys have from Daniel Oliveira,
the pastor of the church?
CHAIR BAISA: Not a problem if you can get it in your time.
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MR. SCHIEK: Okay. I'm going to just shorten it up here. The world is facing serious
problems. The population is growing faster than the supply of opportunities, jobs,
housing, health and education. The same applies to Maui. Not to plan for
growth is the worst mistake we can make. The reality is that we need to plan the
growth. We need to plan the solutions for the problems we will be facing in the
next few years. If we don't plan now, the problems will become bigger and
tougher. I am more concerned about the organic growth of Maui. The kids
deserve a better life, living conditions, schools and health. We do need to think
about the agriculture becoming sustainable and providing jobs and generating
income. Limiting growth will not stop growth and when you have unplanned
growth, you start having problems. In a big growing family, it is the parent's
responsibility to find new ways of generating income, remodel the house, build a
new room for the kids, making sure the kids are being educated, having fun,
sharing, participating in the family. It is important to take care of our kupuna.
Nobody can be left behind. If the family grows without planning, people get
frustrated because they don't have the same opportunities and that creates
problems of drugs, violence and other family problems. I think that expanding
areas for future growth would provide families opportunities. Not planning can
create more problems. Your responsibility is huge and I feel responsible also, not
only for my area, but the whole island for everyone. Everyone can be included
somehow and everyone must be watched over. We at Hale 0 Kaula Church are
always praying for Maui and the needs we see all around the island. May God
bless Maui. May God bless Hawaii. May God bless all of us.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much.
MR. SCHIEK: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Myles Nakashima and Mr. Nakashima will be followed
by Keoki Medeiros.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Good afternoon, everybody.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. NAKASHIMA: My name is Myles Nakashima and I'm with the Pukalani
Superette, a co-owner. And I'm here to still oppose the inclusion of the Pukalani
Triangle development into the General Plan. Yes, we were asked to sit in a
meeting with Pukalani Associates. They feel our opposition carries a lot of
weight in the community. In the meeting we sat down and they once again talked
about the, how it would be good for the community and Upcountry. A letter was
brought out which was drafted and signed by the, one of the owners of the
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developing company. And if we signed that letter, we would be in support of the
project; however, we, my brother and I were still not convinced that this would be
good for our community. I think that's all I have to say.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Nakashima. Members, any questions for
the testifier? So, Mr. Nakashima, I just want to be extremely clear. This question
was asked earlier, that there was a letter that was sent to you that had not been
returned. You, you returned the letter?
MR. NAKASHIMA: We received the letter and we did not sign it.
CHAIR BAISA: And you, frankly, are you gonna sign it, if you can answer?
MR. NAKASHIMA: We don't intend to sign the letter.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I just think that's important that we clear that up.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Yeah. We don't have any, anything pending between Pukalani
Associates and us.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much. Our next testifier is Keoki Medeiros. I
think Mr. Medeiros may have had to leave us because he had to go to work. I
don't see him so that's probably the case. Next testifier is Casey Foster. Is Casey
here? And he'll be followed by Chris Baker.
MR. FOSTER: Good afternoon, Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. FOSTER: --Council members. Thank you for taking the time to hear my testimony.
Today I'll be speaking on behalf of myself and Steve West sent me a letter to read
on his behalf. I took off work today to testify about an issue that is very dear to
me. I am here to testify in favor of the Department of Planning's
recommendation regarding Item D064, MAP U-2, which includes Anuhea Place.
I was born and raised on Maui and grew up on Anuhea Place. My parents own a
property and I have been a member of Hale 0 Kaula Church my entire life. I
recently purchased a home with a few other friends in hopes of one day being,
making enough money off that so I can build on my family's plot. And I would
just love to live there since it is my, where I grew up and it's a, an area and a
community that I deeply love and cherish. Now I'll be reading Steve West's
testimony. Dear Chair Baisa and Members of the General Plan Committee.
Thank you for the opportunity to present testimony today on the Committee's
review of the Maui Island Plan boundaries. I ask you to please support the
change. I am sending you this letter on the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region,
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specifically, the recommendation from the Department of Planning regarding Item
D064, Map U-2, which includes Anuhea Place Subdivision within the Rural
Growth Boundary. My name is Stephen W. West and I support the Department of
Planning recommendation. This is a positive change for the island of Maui and
the six families that live on Anuhea Place Subdivision. Sincerely, Stephen West.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for testifier? Seeing
none...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Foster, for being here. In a letter, I
think, from, I can't remember from which testifier somebody read, but said you
have or your father has a business, a landscaping business that employs 100
people?
MR. FOSTER: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not at that location?
MR. FOSTER: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So what...
MR. FOSTER: What's run there is a plant nursery and facility -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. FOSTER: --to grow plants that help work with the business.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So does that, does the business, would the business be affected
one way or the other if it didn't go to Rural, if Anuhea Place -MR. FOSTER: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --didn't go to Rural?
MR. FOSTER: Not at all.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MR. FOSTER: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much
for coming.
MR. FOSTER: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Mr. Baker and he will be followed
by Joanna Baker.
MR. BAKER: Hello, Madam Chair, Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. BAKER: My name is Chris Baker. I am a member of Hale 0 Kaula Church. I
testified once before so I don't have a whole lot to add other than I am in favor of
the recommendation to change to Rural zoning, specifically at Anuhea Place, but I
would like to add from my family, my wife, she comes from the country. She
was born and raised in Iowa with quite a bit of land. Her father runs between 20
and 30 horses and close to 40 cattle. She has education in agriculture and
horticulture and I myself am a certified arborist, so we're not just a young couple
looking to get a cheap plot of land. We actually desire and know how to work the
land.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Seeing none, thank you
very much. Next testifier is Joanna Baker and she'll be followed by Jocelyn
Perreira. Good afternoon.
MS. BAKER: Good afternoon. Dear Mrs. Baisa and the Members of the General
Planning Committee. Thank you for the opportunity you've given me to present
my testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair. I cannot hear.
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Yeah.
CHAIR BALSA: If you pull the mike down, please.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry.
MS. BAKER: No problem. I'm here to speak on the behalf of the Makawao-PukalaniKula region, specifically, the recommendation from the Department of Planning
regarding Item D064, Map U2, which includes the Anuhea Place Subdivision
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with the Rural Growth Boundary. My name is Joanna Baker and I live on Anuhea
Place. I support the Department of Planning recommendation. For ten years I've
lived on Maui and I moved here to start my adult life here and be a part of the
Hale 0 Kaula Church. In the process of living here, I've gained relationships that
are now my hanai family. I've gotten married in the last couple of years and
we're starting our own family. It's our dream here to plant my roots at Anuhea
Place, and part of my dream is to buy land and build a home of my own. I want to
be able to provide a place for my kids to run freely out in the yard in the safety of
our neighbors and our family. I want to be able to teach my kids to ride the horse
that we have, we keep currently at Anuhea Place right now. I want to be able to
raise farm animals, teach my children about the care of raising farm animals and
starting a garden and growing our own fruits and vegetables. There's nothing
better than teaching children hands-on in the real-life experiences. This is an area
that I've grown to love right here on Anuhea Place and I really would like to
make it affordable so that I can reside here for my family and the future of our
children. Thank you for listening to my testimony and I encourage you to please
vote in the favor of the subdivision in this area.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for testifier? Ms. Baker,
where do you live in Anuhea Place?
MS. BAKER: I live at 143.
CHAIR BAISA: And that is next to...I'm looking at a drawing of the place?
MS. BAKER: It's about halfway down the street.
CHAIR BAISA: Who's your neighbor?
MS. BAKER: The Alexanders live across the street.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So you're renting there?
MS. BAKER: I rent, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much.
MS. BAKER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Jocelyn Perreira and she'll be followed by Jon
Green.
MS. PERREIRA: I didn't start yet. Somebody jumped the gun. Good afternoon,
Council, Chair Baisa, Council members. My name is Jocelyn Perreira. I'm the
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Executive Director and the Tri-Isle Program Coordinator for the Wailuku Main
Street Association/Tri-Isle Main Street Resource Center advocating for ten
traditional small towns in Maui County. We are here today on behalf of the
Makawao Main Street Association and the work that we've encompassed over the
last, almost getting on close to ten years now since we started updating this Plan.
There's been numerous reviews and numerous public forums, so on and so forth
where people have actually looked at the issues, dissected them, helped actually
the Planning Department with criteria, so on and so forth, the end mapping that
has seemed very valuable. So I'm here for basically two issues today that I
wanted to talk about on behalf of the Makawao Board. First of all, you have to
look at the total picture and the total cost. And you also have to look at some of
these towns as inter-regional issues at times, how one area affects another. What
we starting to see is at the ninth hour, we see changes coming and people coming
forward with substantive changes that is a concern because for people who have
followed this process over the time, it was very clear that the GPAC had a
position that was then supported by the Planning Commission, and then all of a
sudden we see changes and not all of the community being fully apprised. Mr.
Balthazar was a clear indication of the fact that there were meetings that took
place that some of the people in the communities did not get notice of nor were
any able to participate in more recent meetings. As to the Pukalani project, we
did support the project with the caveat, with the strong position, that they needed
to incorporate and accommodate the Pukalani Superette. We did have people
from Pukalani, long-time families like the Tavareses and so on and so forth,
Jordan Santos, people that participate that all knew that this is an area that had to
be looked at for possible planned growth. One of the reasons for that was because
they didn't want to have Makawao inundated by sticking so much into Makawao
that you didn't have opportunities to grow elsewhere where had more appropriate
infrastructure. Now relative to the Piiholo South, we worked with them on design
and they made many major improvements but this is, reading from the Board of
Directors, the concerns that were sent to Councilmember, Chair Danny Mateo:
Concerns remain regarding developer's intentions to adhere to the Plan presented
and not change the use once the project receives boundary inclusion approval.
Representations made by the project spokespersons have changed many times
with different agreements made in various persons and groups. We would like to
see all of the commitments in writing. We had issued a whole slew of concerns
including water, drainage issues, traffic, to say the least, and not the, not the least
of which was the concerns for St. Joseph Church and School, that they have is a
very strong remaining concern. We do know that the proposed project, has, note,
the proposed project has been improved a good deal since its original concept, and
that Hale Mahaolu model with a 500 to 750 square foot affordable homes to
accommodate many requests of our elderly population is a desirable one. We
understand from the developer that it would be economically feasible to build
only partial housing for Hale Mahaolu residents, so the developer is not interested
in a partial development and in fact, that may not be feasible to them. We feel
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that fulfilling the needs of seniors in proposed complexes also important and that
should be master planned. Assuming all of the above concerns are adequately
addressed and that the developer is willing to respect the position, conditions of
the church and school, which will be affected the most, we believe it might be fair
to consider a phased-in development with the most affordable senior housing
project constructed first. I hasten to add that the position of our organization is
that each community should be responsible for their own aged-in-place concept,
which is a concept that we put forth to them when they initially brought the
project forward to us. So we don't want to have any one community or any one
town, you gonna have all of the senior housing here and none here, but you know,
everybody needs to take their fair share and spread it around. We are willing to
continue to work with the developer at this point, but we would like to see
something put in writing that confirms all that has been promised because that's
basically the problem that Makawao Main Street Association has, is that
everything that has been said is promises. I mean and every time it comes, it's
changes and changes, so we are concerned. And today we hear that there is a new
owner. That new owner never contacted us, never contacted the church. Ed
Ferreira called me last night, called me this morning, even over lunchtime, telling
me to please, please convey to you folks the concerns of the St. Joseph's Church
and School, which is almost 900 families that are also supporters of our
organization. Thank you very much for this opportunity to put forth and I did
send around a reminder, Does the Vision Drive the Plan? Because some of the
projects that came forward, you know, I mean, we kinda at a crossroads because
we have, as a keiki o ka aina, we now have to grow and accommodate and share
so more people can come. And they come for various reasons, whether it's to
accommodate their families or they just have to do it to be economically feasible.
But if you take a look at the mission statement, it'll remind all of us to stay on
track. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Ms. Perreira. Members, questions for the testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Ms. Perreira, for being here. First of
all, I just want to say, you know, to the organization, thank you for all the work
that you've done previously, and you shared, you know, along with your group,
information in regards to planning. And you know, I take you guys seriously
because you guys are professionals working, you know, doing these things here.
My question to you is that in regards to what you just told us, has this been shared
with the Planning Department?
MS. PERREIRA: Mr., Councilmember Pontanilla, we are the independent voice of the
small towns that's been supported by the County Council for many, 27 years.
Everything that we have given to you, goes to the Planning Department. I've had
many, many conversations with John Summers in particular, who came down to
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my office to gain information and get a better understanding. We actually have
assisted them and their planners to understand the dynamics of a small town, not
only the sense of place, but the grace of place. It's not something that you're
gonna find in theory. It is something that you have to have a inherent
understanding that is developed through a variety of ways and knowledge and life
experiences as well as learning from past mistakes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you and I appreciate that. And probably
sometime next week or the following week, we're gonna go into Paia, Haiku and
those are the areas that, you know, you folks were involved, so I look forward for
your testimony in regards to Haiku and Paia. So thank you again. Thank you,
Chairman.
MS. PERREIRA: Thank you. We'll be ready.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
Ms. Perreira, thank you.
MS. PERREIRA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Next testifier is Jon Green and Mr. Green will
be followed by Thom Foster.
MR. GREEN: Good afternoon -CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. GREEN: --Chair Baisa and Council members. First of all, forgive me, I'm not the
best public speaker, but my name is Jon Green. Thanks for the opportunity to be
heard today. I took off work to come and give my strong support for the Rural
Growth Boundary proposal for the D064, Map U-2 area, specifically Anuhea
Place. I'm a carpenter. I've been in construction for ten years. I moved here six
years ago to help build the Hale 0 Kaula Church on Anuhea Place. I'm also a
member of the church and a resident of Anuhea Place. I work full-time on
various properties on Anuhea Place, also I volunteer at the church most Saturdays
to help with maintenance and yard work, so I know how much work it can be to
take care of such large lots like these. So I support the proposal, which allows us
in the future to have one-acre lots that can be realistically managed by a person
with a full-time job. One acre is roughly 44,000 square feet, which is plenty of
room for organic family gardens, to have chickens and other livestock. This plan
directly affects my future and family and the future of many others of my
generation. This would be a place to raise my family in a safe community and
this Plan would give me a better opportunity to be able to own a piece of the
Upcountry heritage and be a part of a strong, positive community on Maui. So I
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support the recommendations by the Planning Department and the Maui Farm
Bureau and ask that you do as well. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any questions for our testifier? Seeing none,
thank you.
MR. GREEN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Jamie Fry and Mr. Fry will be followed by Bill
Richard. Did I miss something?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thom Foster is here. You said Thom Foster.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thom Foster. Sorry. I'm getting a little...I'm not gonna say it.
MR. FOSTER: Me, too. And I got a little easier seat than you do.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Foster.
MR. FOSTER: Oh, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a lot of paper. I can't even begin to tell you how much.
Please go ahead.
MS. FOSTER: Okay. Chair Baisa and Council members, thank you for letting me speak
today. I appreciate it very much. You heard me before, but I will be brief today.
I'm speaking in support of the Planning Department's recommendation to include
Anuhea Place within the Rural Growth Boundary. This is Item D064 on Map U-2
in the Pukalani area. I believe the Growth Boundary in this area should be
addressed as part of the General Plan. I believe any of the other details should be
addressed within the community plan. I've spoken with some of you before and
I'm, apologize for this part of the process taking so long. Personally, for myself,
I'm a property owner on Anuhea Place. I believe the area should be limited to
one-acre size limitations, but I do support the Rural Growth Boundary. I was glad
to hear in number from the Kula 200 Subdivision today. It appeared the numbers
were very supportive of Agricultural zoning, rather than Rural zoning. I believe
that originally the idea of Rural zoning was recommended in the 1996 MakawaoPukalani-Kula Community Plan, that their zoning be changed to Rural. And then
the General Plan Advisory Committee in 2000...2008, I believe, sustained or
suggested the Rural zoning for Kula 200 then. So there is a small controversy
there, but the numbers were certainly seemed to be in support of Ag zoning.
Today we heard from 14 property owners on Anuhea Place supporting the Rural
Growth Boundary change. We heard from Bev Foster. We heard by letter from
Paul Jenkins. We heard from Kim Jenkins by letter. We heard from Paula
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Richard. We heard from Meg Murray for herself and for her husband. We heard
from Jef Fry. We heard from Jacki Poulson by letter. We heard from me today.
We heard from Daniel Oliveira for the Hale 0 Kaula Church. I think just in a few
minutes you're going to hear from Dave Larson by letter and from his wife, Gilee
Larson by letter. You'll be hearing in just in a minute from Bill Richard, who's a
property owner and also from Jamie Fry. Fourteen property owners are speaking
today in one form or another from Anuhea Place. And I believe if I'm not
mistaken we heard from two families today who were not in support of the Rural
Growth Boundary. One thing I would like to highlight, Makaena Place on the
north side of Kulamalu, of the Kulamalu Town Center looks a little bit like a twin
sister to Anuhea Place, and so Makaena Place is across the street from King
Kekaulike High School. It has Carden Academy on it. It has Grace Church, I
believe is the name of the church there on that street. And because of the
adjacency to Kulamalu , adjacency to a school with a church on the street, they,
landowners on that street applied for Rural zoning in 2005 and they were granted
Rural zoning in 2010 and it's a very twin sister kind of a look there. Thank you
so much for letting me speak. I respect all of you very much for this process. It's
quite an arduous process and you truly are public servants. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, comments, questions? Thank you
very much. Chair would like to tell you that it is a long process, but I think it's
necessary. It's been very good to hear from all of you. Thank you. Next testifier
is Jamie Fry, followed by Bill Richard.
MS. FRY: Good afternoon -CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MS. FRY: --Chair Baisa and Members of the General Planning Committee. My name is
Jamie Fry. I am also in support of Anuhea Place within the Rural Growth
Boundary. My husband testified earlier and I also have a letter to read, so I'll
keep this brief. I've been a resident of Maui for 25 years and a Kula resident for
24 of those years on Meakoho Place right off of Upper Kimo Drive where we
built our home and raised our two children who are still on the islands. I am the
owner of my own business, Island Orthodontic Laboratory, for 18 years and a
landowner, obviously, on Anuhea Place for seven years. Also, I've been a part of
the church, Hale 0 Kaula, for 40 years. Fourteen, fourteen was when I came a
member. Jef and I are not wealthy and will have to sell our family home on
Meakoho to be able to build on Anuhea Place, but we look forward to building a
barn and a small cottage and being closer to the urban areas of Pukalani where
we'd be able to walk or ride our bikes to the Farmer's Market--I love that
Farmer's Market--and nearby parks and schools. We have plans for growing fruit
trees, create a fishpond, raising chickens and goats, you know, growing organic
vegetable gardens and possibly owning another horse. And one more thing we'd
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like to do as people, you've heard all morning and all afternoon, is provide a place
for our kids and future grandkids to put roots down. We're all about living off the
land and using our land for agricultural purposes, and I feel that Anuhea Place is
really ideal for the Rural Growth Boundary in that it kinda creates a natural
transition between the Urban, which surrounds us on two sides and Ag, which
surrounds us on the other two sides. I know our family would love the
opportunity to provide land for our kids and enjoy the privilege of intergenerational relationships living close and working the land together. Thank you
from me. And this letter is from David and Gilee Larson. Dear Chair Baisa and
Members of the General Plan Committee. We are not able to attend the public
testimonies on Maui being held regarding the Rural zoning of the region of MauiPukalani-Kula, Makawao-Pukalani-Kula. The property that we own on Anuhea
Place is in this area. We would like to present our ideas and opinions to the
Committee before the decisions are finalized. As we understand, there are
recommendations being heard from the Department of Planning for Item D064.
This map would include Anuhea Place Subdivision within the Rural Growth
Boundary. The property we own is currently zoned as Agricultural land. Since
we have owned this property, there has been growth and development in close
proximity. There are new housing subdivisions and a shopping mall, which
includes a Longs Drug Store. We believe the other areas nearby are also zoned
Commercial along the main highway. We believe that the zoning that would best
fit our property and the others along Anuhea Place would be the classification of
Rural zoning. This zoning would allow the same activities that are currently
enjoyed by owners of this street, such as farming and raising livestock. If Anuhea
Place were zoned as Rural, it could provide a buffer between the Commercially
zoned areas toward Makawao and Pukalani and the Ag lands further up the
highway toward Kula. We have three sons, two of whom have lived on Oahu
since we purchased the land on Anuhea Place over ten years ago. We would like
to build homes on our property. We hope to be able to have our children and their
families reside on Anuhea Place. They're interested in continuing the Hawaiian
tradition of family-style living, including the raising of livestock and farming.
Rural zoning would allow us to align with the recommendations of the Planning
Director and the Maui Farm Bureau. In good faith that this improvement of our
lot would be part of our future, we are participating with some of the other lot
owners on Anuhea Place in developing a well and water system. This would
allow us to begin Agricultural activities such as planting trees and crops and
raising livestock on our property. We appreciate this opportunity to express our
desires in how we would like to improve our property on Anuhea Place in keeping
with the recommendations of the Department of Planning for Maui County.
Please continue to support this recommendation for Rural zoning so that our
family can realize and enjoy the improvement of our property. David and Gilee
Larson. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Next testifier is Bill Richard and he'll be followed by Warren Watanabe.
Mr. Watanabe is the last person who has signed up to provide testimony. If
anyone else in the gallery would like to provide testimony, Chair would
appreciate it if you would sign up quickly so that we know that we should make
time for that. Would you please go ahead? Good afternoon.
MR. RICHARD: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Members of the Council. My name is
Bill Richard. Madam Council, with your permission, I also have a letter that I'd
like to read from Mr. Poulson when I'm through with my testimony?
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, go ahead. We're trying to fit those in in your time.
MR. RICHARD: Okay. First of all, I've already testified twice, so this is going to be
real fast. I do support the D064 recommendation by the Maui County Planning
Department wholeheartedly. My wife's testified to that. And one thing I would
like to say is one of my children is handicapped, so he's going to be with us for a
long, long time. And it would, you know, as far as...I bringing that up, what I
wanted to say was there was a time when he was first born that we had the
opportunity to move to four other states and of the four states that I did research
on, Hawaii at that time, was the best State to actually bring up a person with
disabilities. And so at that time we decided to stay on Maui which set it in my
heart that we're gonna be here forever and ever. And I just wanted to reiterate
that and also my support for the Plan. Thank you. This is a letter from Bob
Poulson. Dear Chair Baisa and Members of the General Planning Committee. I
am unable to attend this session of the public testimonies. Thank you for the
opportunity to present our testimony today on the Committee's review of the
Maui Island. We wish to speak on the Maui [sic]-Pukalani-Kula region,
specifically the recommendations of the Department of Planning regarding D064,
Map U2, which includes the Anuhea Place Subdivision within the Rural Growth
Boundary. My name is Robert G. Poulson. I and my wife Jacki have lived on
Anuhea Place for 13 years and are members of the Hale 0 Kaula Church. We
moved to this area in order to be close to our church and close to our family. We
have improved our property as well as improving five other lots in this
subdivision. We drilled a well with five other lot owners and intended to use our
water to do Agricultural activities as part of our lifestyles. As our water system is
not quite finished, we have not yet begun these activities. We intend to plant
olive trees as well as other activities and will provide food for ourselves and our
neighbors. I believe that if Rural zoning would come in the future, it will enhance
the Anuhea Subdivision as it's, as it is next door to other Commercially-zoned
areas such as Kamehameha School, 160, 180 acres and Kulamalu commercial
area where Longs Drugs is located, this also in keeping with the recommendations
by the Planning Director and the Maui Farm Bureau. Rural zoning allows the
same farming activities as Agriculturally-zoned land. Rural zoning would be a
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future step in this property. I think that Anuhea Place will be a perfect buffer
between Commercial and Agricultural lands. The rear of our property is actually
the boundary between Makawao and Kula. I have three children who are in
process of raising their own families. They all live on Maui and all hope to own
homes on Maui. With the cost of property so high, we hope to be able to give our
children property to construct their own homes on. I hope to be able to have our
children and grandchildren continue to reside on Maui and have the hope and
opportunity to own their own homes. Passing property down the family is part of
a family tradition in the islands. I humbly ask you to listen to the owners of
property, who have lived and now live on Anuhea Place and have most interest,
and have the most interest in what happens in, to this area. I support the
Department of Planning and recommendations and I ask you to support this
recommendation. Sincerely, Robert Poulson.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. RICHARD: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. RICHARD: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our last testifier signed up today is Warren Watanabe. Chair again will
give one more opportunity for anybody who is out in the gallery who wants to
testify. Please sign up. Good afternoon, Warren.
MR. WATANABE: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa, Members of the Council. The Maui
County Farm Bureau still stands on our original testimony and I really didn't plan
on speaking today, but I think I want to make couple points regarding this issue.
Being a member, former member of the General Plan Advisory Committee, the
recommendation by the Committee was to put Kula 200 and Kula Glen into the
Rural Growth Boundary area. The other thing I wanted to talk, address is that,
you know, there's a lot of talk about preserving agriculture and, you know, you've
heard me many times. In order for agriculture to survive, we need to create an
environment that is conducive to that business and I think, you know, we have to
recognize...you know, we have ag lands and I've pointed out in fact in prior
testimony, we have lands in Omaopio that was really, is really good agricultural
land and is not in production anymore. And why is that? And those are the kind
of issues we need to address first in order to have a successful agricultural
industry. And again, you know, people talk about replacement, in order
to do that, we need to have large tracts of continuous Agricultural lands with all
the resources provided to it to make it a success. If not and, you know, like I said,
in the past and a lot of people don't like to hear it, but we will never get there
unless that is created and, you know, talking about, you know, regulations, you
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know, food safety, all of these other issues and government regulations that really
put, make it difficult for agriculture to continue. And I just want to end with one
of our policies from the Hawaii Farm Bureau Federation regarding land use and
one, this statement is quote, "A healthy diversified base for the State would
require that some Agricultural lands be re-designated for use in housing, industry
and recreation. Such designation should be limited to lands with low agricultural
value." But we also recognize and it was in the policy in the past that we
recognize the County home rule, we recognize General Plan and the importance
of those Plans. But again, it needs to be, it needs to be very comprehensive and
again to me, Agriculture, we can talk about preserving Ag lands, but if we don't
address the real issues, the Ag lands will just sit idle. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Members, questions for the testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. What are some of the issues in
regards to, you know, production of agriculture here in Maui County?
MR. WATANABE: Long-term leases for one thing. I, you know, for years we have
been a strong advocate and, you know, I don't know if the County has the
financial capability and I know our present Mayor has talked about it, setting up
more Ag parks. And I believe the State is also interested in doing that on Maui.
Water. Water availability is critical, as you know, Upcountry area we're, we're
always in drought. Transportation. And the key factor, I think, is reducing our
cost of production. And again, you know, all the inputs, most of the inputs for our
commercial producers are brought into the State of Hawaii. And until we can find
some way to mitigate that, it will be, again, it'll be tough. 'Cause the other thing
that I think gets forgotten is that, you know, the cost of living in Hawaii is high.
We all recognize that. Many families, you know, have multiple jobs just to keep
your families going. And we've talked about this, too, you know, for agriculture,
we need the farmers and ranchers to make money, but we also need to recognize
that the people have to be able to afford local food. And right now, there is an
imbalance.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for that because, you know, as many
testifiers have testified that we import, you know, over 80 percent of our food
from outside. And, you know, when you look at our population especially where,
you know, Mr. Victorino, myself and maybe Ms. Cochran represent, those are
old-time families on retired income, and as you say to produce here on Maui and
to purchase here on Maui, you know, not cheap, not cheap so, you know, I'm glad
you say that, you know, it's tough for the farmers to actually feed the people here
on Maui. We need to change, change our mind set, I guess, what we do. Thank
you.
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CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Mr. Watanabe, for
being here. Something you mentioned peaked my interest, so please bear with
me. You mentioned you were on the GPAC?
MR. WATANABE: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: As a member of the GPAC and having an interest in all this and
you've been to these meetings, did you go to the Planning Commission meetings?
MR. WATANABE: I missed, actually I did miss most of 'em.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh. Okay. I find it very interesting that the GPAC did in fact
recommend Kula 200 and Kula Glen to be in the Rural Growth Boundaries, odd
that the Vice-Chair of the Committee didn't mention that. I just was curious why
the Planning Commission took it out. And if you don't know that, then I can ask
the Department.
MR. WATANABE: Well, I only can assume. I, in my mind it may be the same concerns
that you've heard today.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. WATANABE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Watanabe,
for being here. I'm just curious as a farmer and knowing the climate, you know,
of the wants and needs of the community in ag in particular, do you folks help
farmers assess, you know, what to grow and how much it takes to saturate the
market for one particular type of item, vegetable, fruit, whatever it may be?
Because I'm finding there was a gentleman who grew tomatoes, Launiupoko.
He's trashing truckloads of tomatoes right now because he cannot sell it here. So
that's sad situation. So as you, the County Farm Bureau, have you seen this type
of examples and what is it that you folks are trying to educate and help others
with to become successful farmers?
MR. WATANABE: Well, a lot of it is, you know, we have a lot of micro-environments
and what we need to get away from, I feel, is that even like I mentioned before,
even working with the chefs, the restaurants, we need to get back to the mindset
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that and recognize that Hawaii do, does have seasons. We grow certain crops
very well, others we don't. We don't have the environment to grow tempered
crops, unless you're at a really high elevation. That example you gave is what I
went through, too, when I was actively farming was that I grew cauliflower.
Normally about half, quarter to half an acre planting every week, and certain
times of the year for veg crops, you get a, what we call a flush, where you have
multiple plantings mature at the same time. So I contacted my wholesaler,
worked with one of the major store, retail store, retail chains in the State and we
put an ad. But even in that case, my, by myself, I flooded the whole State of
Hawaii. And that's what we need to recognize too, that the market in Hawaii is
very small in totality. And so the other part is that we gotta look at the export
market in that case. We need to work harder at it. We need to focus on it. It
brings in additional monies, but I think that the focus of what we grow has to
change. I mean, you know what we grow well and we have the University to help
us with that and just focus on that. Because I think in turn, when you're not
fighting the environment, then again in my mind, the farmer should get a better
return on his product.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. And I know
Mr. MacCluer flooded the market with potatoes at one time. Thank you, Ms.
Baisa.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, it's funny that you mention that because it's not only
commercial farmers. If you have a backyard farmer in your house, like I do,
there's times when you can't see another zucchini, you can't stand another
cucumber and another tomato. Oh, my God! You know, neighbors will avoid
you when they see you coming 'cause, you know, they already have had enough.
So this is an issue. It doesn't only happen with you, it happens with anybody who
tries to farm. Mr., Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Watanabe. I
guess that, you know, brings up another issue. I can't believe in her example that
he has to throw away a bunch of tomatoes because there's no more market for
tomatoes when you have Safeway, Foodland and Times that all sell tomatoes, but
they don't sell local tomatoes. So how, how do we fix that? And this, I'm sorry,
Madam Chair, this might be slightly out of bounds, if it is, let me know.
CHAIR BAISA: It's all right. Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: How do we fix something like that? I mean, is that something
that we can do with this process?
MR. WATANABE: Again, you know, it and we're, you know, don't get me wrong, You
know, Farm Bureau and the agriculture community support, really appreciates the
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support of the community, but it goes down to more of that and that's what I'm
getting at. You know, when you have issues relating to agriculture, whether it's
on a County, State or National level, again, we are only 2 percent of the
population and you're all aware, I mean, I come here and testify but to get a
farmer down here, you know, it's very difficult. But to address that, I think it
needs, the community has to be behind it 100 percent. When you go to the stores,
demand the produce manager and say, you know, I know this is available locally,
why aren't you buying it? Why aren't you supporting that? And it cannot just
come down to price and that is what they'll tell you, it's the price.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Very true. And you know, the small markets tend to do a lot of that.
You know, it's interesting we're talking about Pukalani Superette today, but I
know I can find local anything there. If there's a farmer who grows it, they have
it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. One question for me. Ag lots
subdivisions, are they successful?
MR. WATANABE: Are they what?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Ag lot subdivisions, are they successful?
CHAIR BAISA: Farming.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Or are they utilizing the land the way it's
supposed to be, farming?
MR. WATANABE: If you're talking specifically like, you know, Ag subdivisions, I
think it depends and again, you know, that's where we come across where, you
know, if you're in the Ag District, you're supposed to farm. I mean that is
required by law. By providing, going to Rural, that provides you the separation,
and for us in Agriculture we feel that, you know, times have changed and we need
something to keep, to separate the Urban from the Ag. When the State first
designated and--we keep repeating this--Agriculture was the last designation and
everything that didn't fit in Urban or Conservation was put into Ag. And that's
why we, one of the reasons we feel we're in this predicament now.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for our testifier? Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. It's
always interesting having you with us. Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry. That brought up another good question. Yeah,
you're right that Ag was the leftover, but in this case, for instance, Kula 200 is
that considered, people were saying, well, this is prime ag. Is that considered
prime ag? I mean, it seems like it's in a nice area...
MR. WATANABE: I wouldn't call it prime, but probably unique if you go to that kind
of land classification, because the prime is, you know, the central area, A&B
lands. But I think the problem occurred probably because I think in my opinion
we trying to correct something that was created a long time ago. We trying to go
back and, you know, address the issue. But to me, by going to Rural, gives you
the best opportunity to address and compromise with, for everybody's concerns
and I think that's where we come from.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any other questions for Mr. Watanabe?
Mr. Watanabe, thank you again.

Seeing none,

MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else in the gallery that would like to speak that hasn't
already done so? Last chance. Seeing nobody rushing forward, Members,
without objection, the Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR BAISA: We're going to take a five-minute break. Please do not go very far
because we're gonna proceed with deliberations after this little break. The
meeting is now in recess. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

2:34 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:42 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Chair would
like to note the attendance of Riki Hokama. Good afternoon, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good afternoon, Chairman.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We had a long time of testimony here, about 49 testifiers. Chair
would like to thank the public very much for coming and I apologize that it takes
us so long to get through it, but it's the process and I think it's a good one.
Members, on June 19 th , the Department of Planning gave a PowerPoint
presentation of the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region. A hard copy was given to
you and is also available on the Committee's website. The Committee also
approved revisions to Table 8-2 that were proposed by the Department at the June
12 th meeting. A clean version of Table 8-2 with the Committee's changes has
been given to you and is also available on the Committee's website. The
Committee also approved the text at Pages 8-30 to 8-31, including the Planning
Director's proposed revisions to those pages. At our meeting on June 19 th , a
motion to approve the 2010 version of Maps U-1 through U-4 was made by
Councilmember White and seconded by Councilmember Carroll. The motion
was postponed until this meeting and is still pending. If you recall, a concern was
raised at our last meeting that there are properties on Map U-1 that are located
within the Paia-Haiku Community Plan area and are not generally considered a
part of the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region. The concern is that there may be
members of the public who don't realize the Committee could be discussing and
acting on those areas during our review of the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region.
To address this issue, we agreed that the properties on Map U-1 that overlap with
Map N-2 will be acted on during our discussion of the Paia-Haiku region. To do
this, we need to address Map U-1 separately from Maps U-2 through U-4.
Therefore, I would like to deal with Map U-1 in a separate motion. With the
Committee's permission, I would like to ask Councilmember White to withdraw
his pending motion. No revisions to the maps were approved by the Committee at
its meeting on June 19, so withdrawal of the motion will not impact the work the
Committee has done on the region. I would then entertain a motion to approve
the 2010 version of Map U-1 only. We will then proceed with working on the
areas within Makawao, Pukalani and Kula. When we get to the areas that overlap
with Map N-2 for Paia and Haiku, I intend to postpone that to approve Map,
postpone approving a motion or getting a motion to approve Map U-1 until July
10 th when we will discuss the Paia-Haiku region. I also hope to take care of Maps
U-2 through U-4 and the remaining text today. With the Committee's permission,
Member White, I would like to ask you to withdraw your motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Happy to do so, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member White. I would accept a motion to
approve the 2010 version of Map U-1. This was given to us by correspondence
dated June 26 th , the Planning Director submitted a revised Exhibit C, which is the
matrix explaining the Director's proposed changes.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'd like to move to approve the 2010 version of
Map U-1.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second ...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch, and we have a second by Mr. Victorino. Any
discussion on that motion? Otherwise we will get into the matrix that all of you
have that was given to us.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Just for clarification purposes, I believe in the prior
meeting, I raised an issue regarding the Figueroa [sic] properties -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --and whether or not the current map we're looking at
does in fact address that concern or is it still inclusive?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Mateo, it's my understanding that this will be one of the
amendments that we will be discussing, as we get into the amendments.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Great. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: And I will make sure that it's not left out.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair, and I'm not sure where you want to
discuss this. We had a lot of things that were said and I have a lot of questions to
the Planning Department as well as some of the owners, so.
CHAIR BAISA: This might be a good time to ask those questions before we get into the
matrix if you'd like to do that.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, real quickly on, we had some testimony and, Department
saying, you know, can Rural Growth Boundaries be added at community plan
time. It's my understanding that once we make our growth boundaries, whether
they're Rural or Urban, that's it for quite awhile and it's hard to change those. Is
there a mechanism that we have that we can change the Rural Growth Boundaries,
if the community plan says, if they go through the whole process and the
community has a lot of input and they say, okay, we'd like to make these into
Rural, then would we be able to at that time change the Rural Growth Boundaries
to accommodate that?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning? Ms. McLean?
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair. Yes, there is a process that once a year amendments
could be entertained so hypothetically after a community plan is updated, the
Department could proactively propose changes consistent with those community
plan changes and then those could get heard at the upcoming time, the next
available time.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So long as we have a mechanism to do that then that's,
that is preferable. And then the other thing I had when we get to this, but as long
as we're talking about Rural, it was mentioned...actually, we'll wait `til we get to
that, that one. Another testifier said in Ag, they don't need a farm plan or have it
renewed, is that correct, if they want to do ag?
MS. MCLEAN: I'm not quite sure what the statement was and what the question is. If
someone has Ag land, agriculture is an outright permitted use, so they can
conduct ag.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But if they wanted to put a dwelling on there and then a second
dwelling, then they would need a...
MS. MCLEAN: It would be when a, when an application, a building permit application
comes in for the second farm dwelling, we would require the submittal of a farm
plan, which doesn't have income generation tie-in or anything like that. It can be
purely subsistence ag where 50 percent of the usable portion of the property
would have to be in that proposed ag use.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And conversely, pretty much what the testifier said is that if the
land was Rural, they would have to have an Ag plan and have to renew it every
10 years if they wanted to, a farm plan, if they wanted to do ag in Rural, is that
correct?
MS. MCLEAN: That's not true, no.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Oh, yes, and another testifier talked about there might be
some instances if we were to say, okay this Ag is now Rural and there's a
1,000 square foot ohana that would all of a sudden become illegal because it
would, the maximum in Rural is 750 square feet. I looked up in the Code, I see
that if it's two acres or more, they get 1,000 no matter where it is. So is there, is
there an instance where if somebody has a 1,000 square foot ohana that if we
changed the underlining zoning, that would change if they're on a two-acre lot,
greater than two-acre lot?
MS. MCLEAN: The size of the ohana in those cases is tied to the size of the lot, not the
zoning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So that was kind of misrepresented there, then, that we
go from...?
MS. MCLEAN: It's a common misunderstanding.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: While we're fielding questions like that, question that
comes to my mind when we talk about having the waiting on any of these changes
for the community plan process, when do you sense we will be taking up the
community plan process for this area?
MS. MCLEAN: It will be a, a few years before we get to the Upcountry region. We'll
take them in the same order that they were updated the last time, beginning with
Lanai and Molokai and then Hana. Then I'm not sure if West Maui or Paia,
Haiku would come next and then Makawao, Pukalani, Kula, and then South Maui
would be after that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: So Lanai, Molokai, Hana would come first.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So then by deferring this, if it's not in the General Plan
and can't come back into the General Plan until the community plans, then any of
these items that we're looking at would be delayed probably at least another three
to four years, possibly longer, is that right?
MS. MCLEAN: To make changes, yes. If for example, a change was not made, for
example, Agricultural lands were not put into Rural Growth Boundaries as part of
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this process, then it would be several years before that change could be made after
the community plan was updated.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. I'm just trying to get a sense of what the timing is
that we're looking at, because, you know, time is a big burden for everybody
because we have the increased cost of labor, increased cost of materials and all
the on-going planning costs. So if we have, if we make the change in the General
Plan now, then the, to facilitate any forward movement, the landowner would still
have to come in for a Community Plan Amendment because we're not gonna be
getting to the community plans for I'm guessing, you know, with the time of this
process, I would put it maybe five, six, seven years from now before we get back
to this area, so. Anyway, I just wanted to bring that up because I think it's, we
make it sound like, oh, no problem, just bring it up during the community plan
review. Well, when is that gonna happen?
CHAIR BALSA: Good point, Mr. White. I think they won't even remember who I am by
then.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: I don't think so. Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't think so. But that was my question. That
really was my question. My question is, once we get through with our General
Plan, we always said it's not completed because we still gotta go to the
community plan. So all these changes we make now, right, if we make any
changes, `til it gets to the community plan, what's the existing zoning or the
existing boundaries at that point? Because the community plan is the finalization,
right? Am I correct in saying that?
MS. MCLEAN: As far as the General Plan process, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. MCLEAN: Because the community plans are part of the General Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: General process, so that's the completion, am I
correct?
MS. MCLEAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So...
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CHAIR BAISA: You know, excuse me, Mr. Victorino. Can we try with an example,
let's say if we were to try ...(inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was gonna do that.
CHAIR BAISA: Then what?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. If we change Anuhea -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, let's say we change Anuhea here, right? Or
we don't change Anuhea.
CHAIR BAISA: Or we don't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let's say we don't change.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We don't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we don't change it. All right. No, it gotta be
changed because what it is ...(inaudible)... you confusing me now, Madam
Chair. Thank you. But that's okay. We change it, but three years from now or
four years from now, the community says, no, we really, really didn't want it and
you said it's once a year, but in the next three or four years, these people who own
properties want to do, build or whatever they might want to do with their property
based upon Ag or based upon Rural, what are they?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Trick question, I know. I'm good at that, but no.
CHAIR BAISA: I think this is really important -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's really important because they're sitting there -CHAIR BAISA: --because it confused everyone.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --yeah, they're sitting there waiting and now we
just stated, using Mr. White's example, maybe five to seven years, depending if
that was really quick. So what happens in that five to seven years? Families
grow, children are born, people die, all kinds of stuff going happen and we will
remember Ms. Baisa no matter what. But what happens? What are their...are
they Ag or are they Rural?
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MS. MCLEAN: They are predominantly Agriculture-- they're designated in the Rural--if
they are, designated in the Rural Growth Boundaries in the Maui Island Plan.
They would have the option of submitting applications for a Community Plan
Amendment, District Boundary Amendment and Change in Zoning to go to
Rural, and if those were all approved by the respective bodies with authority over
those approvals, then they could subdivide and develop under Rural standards, but
all of those applications would need to be submitted and approved for them to be
able to do it. If you did not put them in the Rural Growth Boundaries, they could
still submit those applications, but they wouldn't be able to ultimately develop
because they wouldn't be so designated on the Maui Island Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. This is very important for people to
understand where they are. What we do here does have an effect then. The Plan
isn't...we are putting a designation and we are putting some restrictions or
changes for them immediately, am I correct in my analysis of your statement?
MS. MCLEAN: The change would go into effect upon your enactment of the Plan, but
that change alone would not allow them to subdivide or develop under Rural
standards. All the other designations would also have to be changed in order for
them to develop.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So the community plan would not have a bearing
on.
MS. MCLEAN: The community plan would have to be amended, whether that's done by
a stand-alone application or whether it's done as part of the community plan
update process. The community plan would have to be changed, the State
designation would also have to be changed and the zoning would also have to be
changed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So for them to understand, there's a process
no matter which way we go, there's a process that still lays ahead of them?
MS. MCLEAN: This is one of four.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One of four? Which may take years to get the one
of four done?
MS. MCLEAN: Well, so far it's taken, what, six years to get this one done.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: To this point?
MS. MCLEAN: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair. I think that was
very important for people to understand.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla, then you, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. The one particular area that kinda
interests me is that Greenway. Right now it's designated as Agriculture. So if we
designate that as Greenway, what is the liability to the County...or any land that
we re-designate?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Giroux, sounds like you're on.
MR. GIROUX: Thank you, Chair. I was looking at Planning's definition. I guess the
first thing we have to do is distinguish between Greenbelt and Greenway and
make sure we're using the right terminology. But as far as on the map, are we
sure that it's Greenway we're using?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I think it is.
MR. GIROUX: Oh, it's, Planning's whispering Greenbelt at me.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Greenbelt. So what happens?
MR. GIROUX: So well, if you look at their chart and it talks about, what I would do is
look at the use and basically they're looking at that the Greenbelts may include
accessory structures and auxiliary uses consistent with the purpose and intent of
Greenbelt area. And again, we have to look at what, what that would mean as far
as developing part of our statutes or ordinances that relate to Greenbelts. And
that's something we have to discuss as far as, you know, what are those uses that
would be allowable in that area. When you talk about accessory uses, I think
that's something we have to talk to Planning about, is what are they imagining to
be allowable structures in the Greenbelt area. And again, you know, remember
when we were talking about park, if one of those prohibitions would be a
dwelling or something that a person who purchased the land would imagine that
they would be able to use minus that regulation, then we have to look at the
possibility that we're taking away the use which is the investment backed
expectation.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So before we approve anything, then we gotta be
sure?
MR. GIROUX: I would look at the use of the land as it is now...
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And no conversation with the property owner?
MR. GIROUX: I guess Planning would have to answer that as far as...
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: We have had communication with the property owner, notifying the
owner of the designation, discussing some of the implications of it. We haven't
really gone beyond that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. And my concern is that we're approving
things without, you know, property owners not even getting into the picture. You
know, what is the liability to the County of Maui? Should we just go ahead and
start passing things that, you know, we haven't communicated to property owners,
you know, throughout Maui County actually?
MR. GIROUX: Yeah. And Madam Chair, if I could continue, as far as what we have to
look at in order to avoid a takings claim as far as at this stage is to look at, to see
if we have the proper nexus as far as what's the State's legitimate interest in
having Greenbelts. And that would, we would have to look at State law. We
would have to look at your County ordinances to say what's the State interest.
How are these essential to either County or government operations or a benefit
and use to the County as a whole, the people? If we can formulate that, we can
get that nexus of that, why would we be taking this property for public use, and
then we would also have to look at the proportionality issue. Is that, is each
owner of property given, being asked to give the same amount of, I guess, I would
hate to call it an exaction, but the, are they giving the same amount of land in
order to achieve this, which would, I guess, goal, which would be distributed
fairly amongst all owners? And again, that doesn't have to be mathematically
calculated, that's a rough proportionality test.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So in this case here, then, is there any cash out
outlay from the County to this property owner?
MR. GIROUX: I would hate to right off the top, but I would say that if we haven't
established the ordinances that would give the public awareness of when and how
they would be giving parts and portions of their property to the County for public
use, that there is a possibility that we would have to be paying for those. Again, if
we make the connection between the nexus and the proportionality, we may be
able to have in our permitting process, the ability to set certain amounts of lands
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aside through the permitting process. But if the property is not gonna be
subdivided or developed to any extent, then there is no exactions. There is
no...you know, hey, if you want this permit, then our ordinance says you need to
give us this amount of land for a Greenway [sic]. And again, I don't think we've
gone that far, as far as even calculating what we would do as far as within our
subdivision ordinances or our building permit ordinances in order to create like a
Greenway [sic] exaction as we would see or know about it. You know, we have
road-widening lot, I would think about it as that. We have road-widening lot
ordinances where if somebody's gonna subdivide, then if their property fronts a
public road, then they know by law that they would have to give a certain amount
of land to -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Right.
MR. GIROUX: --the public.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Right. Right. Right.
MR. GIROUX: And that's how I would imagine that this law, once it gets thrown into
our General Plan, we would have to start vigorously looking at how to conform it
into our mechanisms of how we acquire land. And again it's, the final, if
impossible to do all that, then the County would at the end of the day, if they
absolutely want that Greenbelt, to have to purchase it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. I think one of the most important sections
supposed to have been, I guess, Chapter 9, but I guess we're not gonna do that,
but again, my interest is the liability on the County in regards to the process,
especially this one area that I, you know, kinda got interested in all of a sudden.
The other thing is that, you know, as we move through the General Plan process,
you know, looking at Urban Growth Boundaries, the ability for some of the
people that came testify was, is already there to designate...well I guess they gotta
go through the process, but the ability to go from Ag to Rural is, has been always
there. But I think by including certain areas, certain Ag land into the Urban
Growth Boundary, it make, you know, it becomes easier for those people for, you
know, if they want to develop...future years. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you and that's a great segue, Mr. Pontanilla, to my
question and...when we say, you know, when we have the Rural Growth
Boundaries and the Urban Growth Boundaries and something's outside of it...for
instance, let's just say Kula or Anuhea, we'll use Mr. Victorino's example. If we
don't say, Rural Growth Boundary, then they really can't, I mean they can do all
the subdividing they want, but they can't build on it. Is that what you're saying?
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If we say, no, it's Agricultural still, they can still go through get, a...can they even
get a Rural zoning after that if it's not inside the Rural Growth Boundary and if
so, how can they?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The way the law's structured, one year after the approval
of the Plan, property owners can submit applications to amend the boundaries.
What we've been telling folks from the beginning of the process is that if you're
within a boundary, the wind's at your back. It's gonna make it easier for you to
move forward. If you're outside of a boundary, it becomes more difficult. That
doesn't mean it can't happen, it's just that the process, there will be more
justification required, a higher threshold of review, I would say.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Department, so one of the comments I
think people were wondering having to be upgrading infrastructure into Rural
standards? You know, they're currently Ag and then they now are re-designated
into Rural, they want to, you know, add on or whatever, something triggers them
to...are they going to have to do improvements, curb, gutters and sidewalks now
because they're in Ag and that's not really part of their Ag infrastructure?
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
MS. MCLEAN: The designation all by itself wouldn't trigger those improvements. If
they wanted to subdivide, then as part of the subdivision process, those types of
improvements might be required. But they wouldn't be triggered just by the
change in designation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And also, thinking about Water, Fire
Department Codes that need to be upgraded once you become Rural, so that too
comes into the line that you just mentioned? They, something triggers then, you
know, they subdivide, now they have to upgrade their water infrastructure to
accommodate that much more...
MS. MCLEAN: Right. There would have to be some type of related development that
would trigger those improvements, whether it's a building permit or an
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application to subdivide. That's when different agencies might say, oh, you have
to comply with different standards now, but the designation all by itself wouldn't
trigger a requirement for upgrades or improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. As a follow-up to that question, if they were, say a
five-acre Ag lot and they wanted to subdivide, first of all, in Ag they can only go
to one or two two-acres? I thought you had to have a large lot?
MS. MCLEAN: If it's a five-acre lot, there's a two-acre minimum lot size. So they can
subdivide-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So they can go two, two and one?
MS. MCLEAN: --to a...no -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I'm sorry, yeah, two and three.
MS. MCLEAN: --two and three.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Two and three, right.
MS. MCLEAN: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. If they were to do that and then wanted to put their what,
their houses on, then they would still have to conform to those same standards,
right, whether it was Ag or Rural?
MS. MCLEAN: The...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The requirements of the other departments that you may know
of.
MS. MCLEAN: And there might be different subdivision standards for Agriculture
versus Rural. So if all of the designations were Agriculture, the requirements of
other agencies might be different versus if the designations were all Rural.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MS. MCLEAN: If I could make one --
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go right ahead.
MS. MCLEAN: --one, if I could elaborate on the discussion we had earlier about
accessory dwellings. If you have a two-acre Ag lot with your farm dwelling and
an accessory farm dwelling that's 1,000 square feet and you changed all of your
designations to Rural and wanted to subdivide, the subdivision process wouldn't
allow the creation of non-conformities. So if you were to create a half-acre lot or
a one-acre lot, that 1,000-acre or excuse me, that 1,000 square foot second
dwelling would have to be designated as the main dwelling on one of those newly
created lots. And it could then be expanded on and accessory dwellings could
then be added to those lots, but the subdivision process wouldn't allow, it's
important to note the subdivision process wouldn't allow the creation of nonconformities. So if that second dwelling is 1,000 square feet, that's too big for a
second dwelling on a one-acre or a half-acre lot, so it would have to be considered
the main dwelling on one of the newly created lots. Does that make sense?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Uh-huh.
MS. MCLEAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: As people bring up questions and say things, more questions
come up.
CHAIR BAISA: Of course.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This one is, if we decide, if we say, okay, we're gonna make,
let's say again, Anuhea in the Rural Growth Boundary, can we somewhere in the
text...I know...I don't think it's law, but can we strongly suggest in the text or
can it be law in the text that says, you know, minimum two-acre lots, RU-2? You
know, I know it's not by law and it may not be 100 percent, you know, you can
point to and say, no they said only RU-2 during community plan time, but how
much weight would us saying, you know, we're okay with this if it stays RU-2 or
greater? Is that, how much weight does that actually pull towards the community
plan process, 'cause that's where you actually make the designation, right?
MS. MCLEAN: Well, the community plan designation would simply be Rural. And so
that same kind of standard would also need to be included in the community plan
text of...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So at zoning time is when, is the actual...
MS. MCLEAN: Zoning is when those standards are most appropriately imposed.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. MCLEAN: I don't know that the Maui Island Plan is getting into that degree of
specificity with some of these changes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. But you've heard a lot of the concerns and this is a big
concern and maybe, you know, how to make the decision here is if something's
put in the blue Rural, then it can be done in half acres, and I know from what I
hear my colleagues say, most of us don't want that to happen. And if I have a
choice of, you know, if I leave it Ag, it's gonna stay at two-acre minimum versus
if I move it to Rural, it could still potentially be half acre even if we say in the text
we don't want a half acre, we want it Rural-2 and all the encouragement we can
get, it's still potentially the community plan and then the next Council who would
vote on the zoning can say, oh, that's okay, we want to go RU-5, -.5. Is that
right?
MS. MCLEAN: One second please. If these properties are currently designated Ag and
zoned County Ag, that has a two-acre minimum lot size already, I don't know
what would be served by putting it into a Rural Growth Boundary with a two-acre
restriction. I don't know that there any uses that that would allow that they
wouldn't be allowed by keeping it Ag. If, it's hard for me to imagine that even if
the property, if a property like that were then designated Rural in the community
plan also with a two-acre restriction, that they would go through the process of a
District Boundary Amendment and a Change in Zoning to Rural-2 acre with
really no benefit. You wouldn't increase your ability to subdivide. You wouldn't
increase develop-ability. You wouldn't have to do a farm plan. That would
maybe be the only benefit to doing that, so I don't know what purpose would be
served by changing it to Rural with a two-acre restriction.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, we had a testifier who was, who's been up on the subject
at least on their end, said that the control of the land kinda more comes towards
the County as opposed to the State. If they make changes, HRS 205, they can just
kinda make some strange things that we wouldn't want in the County, that kinda
thing. That would be one and the other would be if they wanna, you know, the
lack of farm, no need for a farm plan to put their accessory dwelling on.
MS. MCLEAN: Yeah. I sincerely can't think of what the benefit would be of Rural-2
acre versus existing County Ag.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair's concern is that I heard many of the testifiers say that they
would like to subdivide this for their children, and if they have five acres and they
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want to get it Rural, then I think they may be taking, thinking about more than
two-acre lots. They may be thinking of half acres 'cause they have four or five
children. They want to split it up. So if they're looking for that benefit and we
say okay, it's Rural, but you can't do anything less than two acres, what benefit
have we given them? I want them to understand that. And we need to understand
what we're doing. I see a lot of heads nodding in the gallery. So you know, we
have to be very clear, Members, as to what we're, are going to be voting on and
what we're going to try to decide for these folks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know along the lines of what Mr. Couch was
saying, you mentioned earlier that after we were to pass whatever...again we go
with Anuhea, I guess it's the easiest one, we stay with one subject, we won't get
confused. Okay. Sorry, we picking on that subdivision, but that's the only one,
that particular one that stuck out right now. Okay. So after we do what we do
whether, let's say we change it to Rural. Let's say we leave it, I'm sorry. Let's
say we leave it at Ag, right. Okay. You say one year from now, they can go back
in and apply to change to Rural, right, you said that. Okay. And like
Mr. Summers says, they either be fighting a tail, they'll have a tailwind or a
headwind and in this case if we don't change, it's a headwind, so it may get it
done, but it's going take them longer to get there, right?
MS. MCLEAN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's the only difference whether we change or
not, overall? If we change it to Rural, then they got a tailwind and they can kinda
glide along. There's less obstruction in front of them, holding 'em back?
MS. MCLEAN: That's right. Again, there are, including the Maui Island Plan -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. MCLEAN: --there are four designations for the property.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. MCLEAN: And the Maui Island Plan is one of them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. MCLEAN: So if you leave it, if you don't change it --
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. MCLEAN: --they still, they have four changes they need to make. If you change it,
they still have three designations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They have three. But they, but by changing it for
the vast majority that wanted to go Rural, it's a tailwind now. They're moving
along a lot smoother?
MS. MCLEAN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If we don't, they heading into a headwind and it's a
little more difficult?
MS. MCLEAN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just trying to make it simple so people understand
`cause, you know, I like to understand what we're, like Ms. Baisa said, we gotta
understand what this means, you know. I mean all the questions are great, but
what we do now when we say yes or no to all this, like Kula Glen, now they seem
to be wanting to live in Ag. Okay. So if we say, leave it in Ag, then the few that
want to change to Rural, then they've gotta go work on, but they have an
opportunity to change it. They still have that opportunity, am I correct?
MS. MCLEAN: Correct, once a year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Once a year they have that chance?
MS. MCLEAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We're getting clearer. You know, I think this is very
important before we try to vote on any of these, that we understand clearly what
the ramifications of the votes are. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I'd just like to add that,
you know, the talk about that Makaena Subdivision?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well, in that case there, they came, you know,
through the process.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And all of the owners agreed that they want to do
this.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: But in this case here, you know, you have one
side of the road that doesn't and then on the other side that want, so for me, you
know, it becomes a little different. Not little, it's -CHAIR BAISA: Very.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --big time, big time difference. So, you know,
as we discuss Anuhea Place, it becomes more, I guess, not too clear what we want
to do. So I thought I'd just mention about the Makaena Place where all of the
property owners agreed that this is how it's gonna be and the shared cost. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Thank you very much, Mr. Pontanilla. I was Land Use Chair
when that was going on and it was exactly that. You had a lot of owners coming
together. Yes, Ms. McLean?
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair, if I could just comment on that. I believe that a
handful of those properties have subdivided, but quite a number of them -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Didn't.
MS. MCLEAN: --haven't at all.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MS. MCLEAN: And so similarly, if the same designations were applied to any of these
properties, some may down the road get together and apply for the zoning and so
forth and others might just stay under Ag.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You're right. And, but the difference is that
everybody agreed.
MS. MCLEAN: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Ms. McLean, could you give us a sense of
how long it would take a subdivision like this to go through all four of those
steps? What's the minimum and what's the likely and what's the maximum?
MS. MCLEAN: Part of it would depend on how many lots came in for the change,
because if the total acreage is more than 15 acres, they would have to go to the
State Land Use Commission to change their State designation. So if a group of
these owners together wanted to come in and do it, that portion of the change
would have to go to the State. If it's less than 15 acres, then it can be handled on
the County level, so that would be one difference. But it would take a few years
to do it. They would have to commission a traffic study. They would have to do
an EA, which would be triggered by the Community Plan Amendment. EA's
require cultural impact analysis, so commissioning the studies and so forth, even
just putting together an application packet can take six months at the fastest.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If the...
MS. MCLEAN: That's just to put the application together.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. If the County changes the designation from Ag to
Rural, in noting Mr. DeLeon's testimony, Act 205 basically, if I understood it
correctly and I'm not sure that I do, by changing the designation to Rural
ourselves, do we eliminate the need to go to the State Land Use? It sounded to
me like his testimony said that that makes it a home-rule issue if we change the
designation to Rural?
MS. MCLEAN: It wouldn't...by changing a designation to Rural in the Maui Island Plan
or even in a community plan does not address the State designation. That would
still have to be done separately. What this Act says is it encourages the County to
proactively petition to change State designations, which is something that the
County could do. But the answer to your question is no. By, if the Council were
to designate a property Rural in the Maui Island Plan and in a community plan,
the State designation would not be changed by that. The landowner would still
need to change the State designation from Ag to Rural.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Madam Chair, my quandary on this is that, you
know, we, we've already made many decisions that have allowed landowners,
large landowners the opportunity to develop hundreds and thousands of units.
The challenge that I see with this is if we say no to changing, giving them an
opportunity to change to Rural, we're really saying, we're going to give the
ability to large landowners to develop, but we're not going to give the same
ability to small landowners to take care of their families, and I realize that some of
these may get developed and sold to somebody else. But when you take into
consideration the time that it takes to get through this process, the expense it takes
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to get through the process, it's a really daunting task. I mean, an EA costs what
40 or 50 thousand dollars. A traffic study, I have no idea what that costs, but it
just seems that we are marching these small landers [sic] down the wrong road by
foreclosing options. And this is, you know, if I understand this right, this is the
first of four, minimum of four steps. And if we preclude this one, as Mr.
Victorino says, we're creating headwinds instead of a tailwind and this decision at
this level doesn't change anything. It just simply opens one out of four doors, so.
Anyway, I'm a little concerned with the process we've set up, but.
CHAIR BAISA: I understand and I think this is really good discussion, because I think
we really want to be very clear, as well as the people that are asking for things, of
what the ramifications are of the decisions we are about to make.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: There's one more thing that I can muddy this up with a little bit more
and it's an important thing to me in the discussion of changing from Ag to Rural.
And that is the people that have come to us who truly do Ag and in particular I
give you a good one, a pig farmer in the middle of Anuhea, who is concerned
about what if you make this Rural and after when this gets divided up and are
people living all around me, they say well, we don't want this pig farm anymore.
How can we make sure that that man retains his right because he is on Ag? And
if we change it to Rural, what happens to him? Is he going to have to knuckle in
to, under to, you know, people who come and build around him? We've seen this
happen. So I've been trying to find a way of how we deal with that and there's
not a lot of it, but you know, there's a couple things going on that we might want
to protect. And I had asked Ms. McLean if she had any ideas about, could we put
it like in the Table 8-2 where we describe Rural and, you know, the purpose and
what's allowable, would that provide any kind of protection? Michele, any
comments?
MS. MCLEAN: I would defer to Staff on where the appropriate place might be to put
that kind of language, but in terms of language, there is actually good language in
the Ag zoning district already, that in the Ag district, it prohibits CC&Rs
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
MS. MCLEAN: --lease terms and other things that restrict ag activity.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MS. MCLEAN: But to put some kind of language in that ties back to that provision
saying that for lands, for Agricultural lands situated in the Rural Growth
Boundaries that, that provision remains intact, something to that effect.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MS. MCLEAN: Where exactly to put that though in terms of the formatting, I would
defer to the Staff.
CHAIR BAISA: If you all could, you know, look into that, it's very important to me if
we're gonna make the change. Mr. Hokama, you're trying to contribute here.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I would ask Corporation Counsel, if my
memory serves me correctly, I think the State Legislature made an adjustment in
the statutes regarding Agricultural uses and the inability to prohibit what is
permitted under State law, so I don't know if Mr. Giroux could give some
comment at this time from the, from a State statute perspective.
MR. GIROUX: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
MR. GIROUX: I don't know if I can pull it straight out of my head right now, but if,
right, if the State law allows it, the agricultural activity, it behooves the County
not to interfere with the ability for people to engage in farming. I know we've
talked about the Right to Farming Act and when you look at that act, it's not
based on what the designation is, it's based on whether or not an Agricultural
activity is being conducted. So if there's a commercial agricultural activity
occurring on Rural, the act would apply to that also because what you're looking
at is it's looked at more as a nuisance law, anti-nuisance law rather than a use law.
So it's where that activity is being done, it's allowed by the zoning and so
somebody who's been complaining against that use has a very tough hill to climb
in the judicial sector when you get in, you file a lawsuit, you want to stop that
activity. The courts would look at that law and that would tell them how they are
supposed to basically make a ruling.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Giroux. I think that's also important
to note yeah that, you know, we can only do what is within our purview and our
parameters and that I think at times we need to also help our residents understand
that at the higher level, at the State, they've already made some policy decisions
for a Statewide hopefully benefit, yeah. But I understand that is how Mr. Giroux
explained, it is correct that it'll be difficult to have an existing Agricultural
activity just be stopped because the neighbors would consider it a nuisance.
CHAIR BAISA: So what I'm hearing is that you feel that it's already covered under
State law?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's how I understand it. Maybe, you know,
Mr. Giroux if he might and the Committee feels to have it further researched or
our Committee Staff, but my understanding is the law is to continue to advocate
and allow Agricultural activity as one of those top priority policy decisions.
CHAIR BAISA: And it's covered not only in Ag, but it would also be covered in Rural?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: My understanding as the, our attorney stated, if it's
already allowed under the zoning and Agriculture is allowed under Rural, it
would be very difficult to stop that Agricultural activity if it is currently under
active use.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. McLean?
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair, and Corp. Counsel can confirm this. The Right to
Farm Act, two things, relates to commercial Agriculture and also relates only to
nuisance claims. It doesn't address what the Ag Zoning District does in terms of
CC&Rs or lease or sale restrictions. So I just confirmed with James that that's the
case, and so if that is still something that the Committee wanted to establish in the
Plan about the prohibition on CC&R or lease or term of sales agreements that
restrict Agriculture for lands that might be put into the Rural Growth Boundaries,
then that statement might still have to be made despite the Right to Farm Act.
CHAIR BAISA: For me, that's important, because while we are all sitting here and all
saying, oh we support Ag, we're all having a great love affair here, we're not
gonna bother this guy, we're not gonna be here. And maybe the people that we're
talking to will not be there shortly, then what? So I'd like to have it written
somewhere if we can to provide protection. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Chair, before I ask my question, I know
Mr. Carroll's been trying to get your attention for quite awhile.
CHAIR BAISA: ... (Inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll allow him to ask first, if you don't mind,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Sure. Mr. Carroll, please.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I'm the smallest one on the Council, so it's hard to
see me.
CHAIR BAISA: No, no, no. That's my claim to fame. I'm the shortest.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: You know in '98, we passed the Ag ordinance, the
Planning Commission and the Council, after many, many, many hearings and
discussions, and the purpose was to make it easier to preserve Ag lands. That was
the whole purpose of this ordinance. And all in the community all the time I was
on the Planning Commission, all the time of years I've been on the Council, the
community has made it very clear that they want everything done, possibly done
that this County Council can do, this County can do to preserve our Agricultural
lands. What we were discussing over here is how to make it easier to convert
Agricultural lands. I have a real problem with this. It's supposed to be difficult.
There is a reason why it's the way it is. There's a reason why we have that four
steps. And overall benefit of that is to preserve our Agricultural lands. Does this
Council really want to make it easier to erode what existing Agricultural lands we
have now? Because calling a spade a spade, that is what we are doing. We are
making it easier to convert Agricultural lands by taking away a step. Those steps
were put there for a reason. The State had very good reason to do what they did,
and we had very good reasons to put in place what we have in place. Some of
these, I can understand the Kula 200 is a subdivision, but most of these places, I
have a real problem with it because when we're defining these areas, that's what
we're doing. We're making it easier to lose what Agricultural lands we have.
And even lands like Kula Subdivision, Kula 200, we really need to think closely
about that before we start drawing lines around it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you. And to go back to you,
Ms. McLean, in understanding what you just stated to us, basically if I'm correct
that under the Right to Farm Act, now, a farmer like Ms. Baisa mentioned a pig
farmer that's there, if we make changes the way it's been described to the area,
now we make it Rural, let's use that for an example, made Rural, that farmer
would be protected and could continue doing what he does so long as it's not a
nuisance and what else? You had two things you said, nuisance and?
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Commercial.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Commercial.
MS. MCLEAN: Right, if it was a commercial ag operation, it would be protected against
nuisance claims.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, it would be protected. But if it was like for
example, there are some people they have piggeries now way out in the boonies
which everybody or I give you a better example, our chicken farm which we don't
have anymore on Makani Road. Many years ago, it was so far away from
everything that when I lived up on Pelenaka, the winds blew a certain way, you
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could smell it, but you were, Pelenaka's like two miles or mile-and-a-half away
from it. They then built Maui Uplands. For A long time Maui Uplands took long
time to sell and then all of a sudden it sold, and before you know it, that closed
and part of the, one of the reason the owner said was the constant complaints.
Wasn't that somebody or the State Department of Health or others forced him,
was the constant complaints by the neighbors. So how do we protect people when
you have those constant complaints? Because nuisance is one thing, but all these
complaints and it got to a point where they even used health issues. It was
unhealthy. I couldn't breathe. They used all kinds of stuff. I mean, I'm serious
now. I remember this very distinctly.
CHAIR BAISA: ...

I'm aware of that.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Now how do we protect that? See, this is the
challenge I have and, you know, Anuhea is one example of wanting and not
wanting. Kula Glens are not worried because they wanna stay Ag, so. What
about those that, you know, how do we protect that and I think that's what Mr.
Couch, Ms. Baisa, myself, I think all of us want to know, what kind of language
could we put in that even enforces or reinforces what the State saying, Right to
Act, Right to Farm, I should say, excuse me, Right to Farm? Because farming
especially when it comes to livestock, livestock does normally leave some
telltale...
CHAIR BAISA: Odors.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I don't wanna go anymore.
CHAIR BAISA: Odors.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Odors and et ceteras, yeah. No, but this is, we
laughing here now, but you know, we make a decision that has a major impact.
You know, really we need the Department's guidance because I wanna say, yes
and know I feel good when I said yes, or say no and feel good that I said no and I
was at least in my mind doing the best to protect ag. And the other thing about
this, the other thing that bothers me is when I hear prime ag land and, you know,
these different terms when you talking ag land. You know, in Central Maui, a lot
of land here is prime ag land, but not because it's the best land to farm, it's
because it's close to transportation that makes it prime ag land. In fact we get less
rainfall in this peninsula than the Sahara Desert does on an average. On an annual
average, we get less rainfall. If it wasn't for all those great tunnels built from East
Maui in, we wouldn't be farming the Central plains, but that's another story. I
don't want to get into that. I'm saying what do we do to protect this farmer so
that in the future, he won't be forced out like our chicken farmer was just by the
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community growing around it, the homes that were built around it? How do we
do that? You always laugh when I ask questions. I'm afraid sometimes.
MS. MCLEAN: You couldn't wait `til Will got back to ask that question? Let me just
read two sentences from the Right to Farm Act so -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: --we know exactly what we're, what we're working with. It says, "No
court official, public servant or public employee shall declare any farming
operation a nuisance for any reason if the farming operation has been conducted
in a manner consistent with generally accepted agricultural and management
practices. There shall be a rebuttable presumption that a farming operation does
not constitute a nuisance." So this applies to courts, officials, public servants,
public employees. And farming operation is defined as a commercial operation.
With the egg farm, I don't know when they cited complaints as being one of the
reasons that they closed. I mean that could have just been a regular bothersome
thing of people coming by and hassling them. I don't know that those were actual
legal complaints that had any sort of merit. By the Right to Farm Act, they
shouldn't have.
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Right.
MS. MCLEAN: But the broader question of how can we protect these, the language that
are referenced in the Ag Zoning District relates there's been testimony in past
meetings about CC&Rs and how the owners can get together and make changes
to their CC&Rs that prohibit agriculture. The Ag Zoning District prohibits that.
If all those changes were made to Rural though, there isn't any such language in
the Rural Zoning District, so I was suggesting tying lands that might be put into
the Rural Growth Boundaries to that same prohibition, so just because you're in
the Rural Growth Boundaries, you cannot restrict ag with CC&Rs or with lease
agreements or mortgage or sale documents.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So what I...
MS. MCLEAN: Going beyond that...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Yeah.
MS. MCLEAN: It would probably be amending both zoning districts to put in stronger
language. Some of it though truthfully, I'd need to defer to James. At a certain
point, if a group of people agrees among themselves that we want to limit our self
to these uses, they're allowed to do that. But what you're saying is they can't
impose those choices on --
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The greater body.
MS. MCLEAN: --the people around them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If two are and no, let's say, ten said yes and two
don't wanna change from Ag and they are doing farming and one happens to be a
pig farmer and one happens to be a chicken farmer, I mean, that's the reason why
the other ten are changing, how do you not, how do you protect those?
MS. MCLEAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's I think what I ... (inaudible)...
MS. MCLEAN: And that was the language that the Chair asked us to work on and that
was the language that's in the Ag Zoning District now that we wanted to impose
on -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On the Rural.
MS. MCLEAN: --on the Rural.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If we can do that, Madam Chair, and we have that
assurances, then I'm comfortable with changing. If not, then I would be very
much opposed changing.
CHAIR BAISA: Any...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. And any further questions? Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair, just one thing along the matter of
discussion at this time. As Mr. Victorino said, if certain things were put into
place, but we don't even know how we can put those things in place right at this
time and Corporation Counsel, I'm sure is not going to make a statement saying
we can do this or that with Rural lands. And I don't want to put us up in a
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position to where we're going to be voting on this boundary on something that
maybe can be done or maybe can't be done. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. It's my understanding that we're, if we have
the language and if we include it in the Maui Island Plan, which I believe we can
do now, Mr. Corporation Counsel, while we're doing texting and doing tables and
all the things we're doing, that we can include the language. Mr. Giroux?
MR. GIROUX: Thank you, Chair. This is very complex as far as and I think, you know,
what I'd like to do when things get complex is draw boxes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. GIROUX: So what we can eliminate is the Right to Farm Act. As far as we, we 're
concerned that we're dealing with it, it's a tort liability. The State has the right to
define its torts and its liability. What it's done is it's created a law and it said if
you're doing commercial farming and you're conducting it in the way that it's
normal commercial farming and its acceptable, then your neighbors can't
complain about you farming. Whether it's in Ag or whether it's in Rural, that's a
done deal. The State has a policy on that. Where we're having problems is that
when we start subdividing lands, this is the law of contracts now, whereas the
owner of that parcel, he owns the whole parcel. He can put deeds and restrictions
on that land as he subdivides. Where the State, you know, State jurisdiction,
County jurisdiction is really tricky is because the body of law says that if that
restriction already exists, the County cannot interfere with the restriction, but in
gaining that entitlement, the County has the ability and the opportunity in zoning
to then enter into that, because he can't subdivide without the zoning. So that's
your opportunity when you zone something Rural to then put on restrictions that
say your CC&Rs cannot restrict farm activities. And that's where you would
have to, as a Council, be...you know, and that's where we talk about home-rule
and because the State has already made that policy that Agricultural lands, you
cannot, no matter what, when, where, how, put CC&Rs that would restrict
farming. That's, the State did that. But we know that certain subdivisions on this
island before that law came out, put CC&Rs on. The law says we can't interfere
with that, but the law also states by the State, that the owners can now challenge
that and take it to court and make it void able, not void, void able. So it's very
tricky because it's a matter of, right now, you're gonna do that high-level
planning and you're gonna say, well, we want it to be Rural. Again, Rural what
size, we don't know. Rural, what kind of restrictions, we don't know. It's when
it, it hits the fan and it comes to zoning and we're doing that conditional zoning
and we're saying, what do we need to do to protect ag now. That's when you'll
know the size, that's when you'll know the restrictions. And that's when it has to
happen. We're not zoning today. We're planning. Again, we're planning and
we're kind of hope and a prayer that it, when somebody comes in 20 years,
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Council is sitting there going, do we still think ag is important, is size gonna be a
restriction and is protecting the right to farm gonna be important? Can we do that
now at this level? It's all going to be again policy and guidance, because you're
gonna be putting in your text that the intent of you turning it into Rural is that it,
you won't increase density, right? That's a policy statement. You want it Rural,
but you don't want to increase density.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. GIROUX: You also want it Rural and you don't want to be interfering with the
ability to farm. Those are two policy statements that are in your General Plan that
when you subdivide you have to have consistency with. So that's the model.
And again, it's, the devil's in the details when you get to zoning and that's when
you gotta nail that, those things down to make sure that it all happen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm satisfied with
Mr. Giroux's dissertation.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, that's why we have him.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's correct.
CHAIR BALSA: Further discussion of this situation?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BALSA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In the U-1 Map, just I was looking at testimony, I
know Mr. Mateo brought up if the Figueroa's or that family -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Figueiras or something, if their concerns are being
addressed -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and is that the same concerns as Mr. Balthazar?
CHAIR BAISA: No. Well, similar but not the same.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So I just wanted to make sure that we're not
leaving out his concerns and that family, the Marciel's, I think --
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --also in his testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: I have the, I have notes that we will eventually discuss both.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just want to make sure.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for helping us all to remember. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, thank you. I guess listening to
everybody has been rather, you know, a bit entertaining for me. I come from a
very small community and the benefit for my community is our Community Plan
is our Island Plan. We're small enough to do it that way. And it has been done
that way historically. A lot of what we share like on the issue on nuisance, a lot
of what we hear becomes so subjective that somebody's gotta determine what the
hell it actually is, because, you know, goats may be attractive to me and may not
be to my neighbor, roosters may not, so it's so subjective that, you know, I don't
know if we're doing ourselves a favor. And I think earlier and, you know, it's
part of my soapbox I've been on from the very beginning, because I heard it again
today and I was surprised it comes from the Kula Community Association, in
part, they said, let the community decide. And for me, I think, you know, like we
creating all the cubbyholes for what, to let the community decide? I think things
like district boundaries or Growth Boundaries is so important that they gotta
weigh in, but we starting to build fences around these areas, Madam Chair. And it
does become harder. So are we creating an easier process or are we making it a
little more difficult? And for me, we're making it a little more difficult because it
is no longer general. We are so specific, we might as well let them know what
color their house should be and how long the driveway can be. So I have issues
and I'm just, you know, on my box again, but we dealing more with subjectivity
and that starts to scare me. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Don Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I understand Mr. Mateo's,
Chair Mateo's frustrations. Unfortunately, we've been tasked by Bill 84 and then
subsequently, Bill 53, to come up with Urban Growth Boundaries and Rural
Growth Boundaries, as he points out, fences. That's our job, unfortunately. I'd
like to see, as Mr. Hokama and several other people said, the community plans to
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be involved as well before we do this, but this is what we're tasked to do so
unfortunately we're gonna have to build those fences and say this is where you
can or cannot, because if we don't put them there, then it's all cannot is my
understanding. We don't draw the boundaries, then nothing is allowed because
we're supposed to say, on this side of the line you can, on this side of the line you
cannot. And if there's no line, then you cannot. That's my understanding. Is that
correct?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. McLean?
MS. MCLEAN: Back to the discussion from earlier, it's if you're not within the
boundaries, then you have a headwind. If you're within the boundaries, you have
a tailwind. The boundaries, whether you're in or out, is not the only entitlement
you would need. It's one of four at a minimum.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know we've already approved,
went through the process for Wailuku-Kahului as well as South Maui. As we
move forward to Upcountry and then Paia-Haiku areas, that we need to be
consistent at whatever we do. Some of the things that we did in Wailuku-Kahului
I think it's almost similar to what we're facing right now. And we gotta make
sure that we treat everybody the same. Hopefully somebody's taking notes.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sure that every word is being written down.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I read the minutes and it's interesting that they even record coughs or
giggles. It's really funny when you read the transcripts, you know, and they say
somebody giggled or somebody coughed or it was inaudible 'cause the mike
couldn't pick it up or whatever. Court reporters get everything, so believe me
whatever is going on here is down for posterity. Any comments from the
Planning people on this issue that Mr. Pontanilla brought up, where he says
you've already acted into areas so why are you doing, why are you even thinking
about doing anything different Upcountry? Can we? Or are we sitting here
spinning our wheels? I think our plan...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And the other thing, Chairman --
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --you know, we supposed to have notified all the
property owners?
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And I hope we did?
CHAIR BAISA: Believe me, the property owners did get notified.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: I got a lot of calls and e-mails. I got two kinds of calls and e-mails, one
was the call and e-mail, thank you very much, I appreciate it, and the other was,
why didn't you tell me sooner. And I can only apologize that it wasn't done
sooner. When we found out that it had not been done, I have to say the Planning
Department really scrambled. They worked really hard, but they got those letters
out.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. You know, another testifier brought up another
thing that says, you know, essentially Ag was our default designation because we
didn't have -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --anything else to go to.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: As far as the Planning Department is concerned, where you
have these so-called Ag, you know, these subdivisions that are two-acre Ag lots,
essentially most of it is two-acre Ag lots, you know, is that one of the situations
where that was just kinda thrown in and become, it's something because we didn't
have anything else to do to designate it as? And also, some of these, I mean some
of the ones we're talking about and discussing back and forth are pretty much I
mean they're subdivisions, as Mr. Carroll said, they are subdivisions and they're
able to do some ag, a pretty good amount, apparently. But if changing 'em into
Rural, I mean, when changing 'ern to Rural and I know you mentioned that
there's no sense changing it unless you allow further subdivision, and you heard
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other testifiers say that's not their intent either is to call it what it is, leave it at
Rural 2 and then essentially give it, you know, give us a little bit more home rule
on it. I know that's a couple questions in there, so if you wouldn't mind
commenting on that?
MS. MCLEAN: In general, the State Rural designation is really under utilized at least in
Maui County. It, I think it is reasonable to say that the Agricultural designation
was sort of a default, if lands weren't appropriate for Urban or for Conservation,
they were put into Agriculture even if they weren't actively cultivated at that time,
even if they weren't suitable for agriculture, that was using the term, a default
category, so I would agree with that in that the Rural designation really isn't
utilized much at all. Just driving around the County, feel like a lot of it is a Ruraltype landscape and we just look at any State map, we just don't have that much
Rural designation. Just another comment to toss out there is on the State level,
the Agricultural District has a one-acre minimum lot size. On the County level,
we're more restrictive than that by having a two-acre minimum lot size. So again,
just in thinking, okay, what is Ag and how do all these things tie together, well
actually on the State level, Agriculture is, it can be denser than what we allow
here by our Agriculture zoning. I don't really, I'm not trying to make any sort of
conclusion by that statement, but just something else to throw in the mix. And in
terms of the increased density, you know, it's, it can so easily go either way. It
can so easily be, oh, leave these out for now, let the community plan pass and
then we can proactively follow the community plan and amend the Maui Island
Plan to follow the community plan, or go the other way, include them now and
then at the community plan level...they're gonna be changes both ways. Okay.
You put that in the Rural Growth Boundary on the Maui Island Plan--it should
really be Ag, so you might want to change that back--or on the community plan
level there might be areas that were left out that now you want to put in. So after
the community plan, we're making changes at that point anyway, so now whether
to put it in or take it out, it's one of several steps and the community plan is a
significant one of those steps, so you know, it's, there have been very good
arguments on both sides. We're trying to, going back to when the Ag bill was
initially adopted, it was, you know, that gentleman's estate were a bad thing.
They're not agriculture, let's stop them from happening because they're not
agriculture. But now you have people living in what's generally termed,
gentleman's estate, saying, oh, no, we're doing agriculture. Don't change us from
doing agriculture. So maybe the thinking on that has evolved in the last 15 years.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: I, I, it's, it's -UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Muddy.
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MS. MCLEAN: --it's muddy. It's a lot to balance.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I think that this, we've had a very interesting discussion here;
however, we have some work to do. We have Exhibit C? Before we get through
today, Chair would like us to at least get going.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I think we have a little bit more information than we had before
we started. Let's see if we can make some, do something here. And if we can,
we can. If we cannot, we'll...I don't know what we're gonna do, but, you know,
my job, my charge is to get us through this Island Plan. I'm trying the best I can
to include everybody, give everybody every opportunity to be heard, but at some
point, guys, we gotta decide. Okay, unless somebody wants to propose that we
stop doing the Island Plan and that'll be another whole week of discussion, at
least day and night for a week. Okay. Let's start with D057 on Exhibit C, that's
the first thing we have.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve number D057 that says,
convert the Haliimaile Country Town Growth Boundary identified as D057 to a
Small Town Growth Boundary. There's no increase or decrease of acreage. And
Madam Chair, at the same time, I would like to include D059, which is essentially
the same thing, convert the Makawao Country Town Growth Boundary identified
as D059 to a Small Town Growth Boundary.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: A motion by Mr. Couch, a second by Mr. Victorino. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Madam Chair, this is because we pretty much got
rid of the Country Town Growth Boundary way back, I forgot what chapter it
was, but we got rid of it and we changed it to Small Town Growth Boundary so
that's basically making it work with what we've decided before.
CHAIR BAISA: Am I hearing this is almost like housekeeping?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Almost.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, comments? None? Any...Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. As it was noted, it's really a change in name only.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, for the Department, but in Title 18, I think
it's, pretty sure it's Title 18, you talk about Country Town zoning, right, don't
we? And then we have Country Town standards like we just did for Lanai, so are
we gonna need to adjust everything else in the Code, too, to Small Town?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: No, we would not need to go back and change those provisions.
Actually, this clarifies things because some of the areas designated as quote,
unquote "Country Towns" in the zoning ordinance are not the same as the
boundaries depicted on the Maui Island Plan maps as Small Towns, so the change
in name may actually avoid confusion.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And you know, I was trying to find it and maybe you
can direct me, Mr. Summers, is there a cap to what size a Small Town is? You
know, it's so many acres, so many miles, so many people before it's not a Small
Town?
MR. SUMMERS: No. There's not a, there's not a numeric cap in the document. We've
got purpose and intent language that intends to convey generally what a Small
Town should look like and what types of infrastructure's suitable, but we haven't
specified prescriptive standards for what a Small Town is. I thought that would
be a little too specific for this document.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate that last comment very much.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Before we proceed with this, Chair has a question for Planning.
We had a e-mail and we had a appearance testimony from the Figueira family.
And are they the people that are involved with D059, is this involved with that
because if it is, we gotta deal with it.
MR. SUMMERS: No, not directly. That would be a separate issue that we should deal
with related to the Kee Road area.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So not at this point?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, just want to make sure. Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a point of clarification. Is the Figueira property now
on this list somewhere or do we still need to flag it?
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I would suggest that you flag it. I flagged it on my table,
so yes, that's something that we should flag.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. D057, so did I hear that acreage is not
changed at all? It's already in Country Town Growth Boundary and we're just
changing it to Small Town definition?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And same with -CHAIR BAISA: Any -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --sorry, and same with D059 'cause Mr. Couch's
motion incorporates both?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So basically same principle happening there also?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Seeing none, all those in favor say, aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Chair marks it nine ayes and zero noes
so the motion passes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, and just for the Members' clarification, we are
going off of Exhibit C as revised 6/26/2012 -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and pretty much in order listed, as it's listed there? Madam
Chair, I move to approve number D066, which says, convert approximately
76 acres of land identified as D066 Kula Lodge Rural area from a Rural Service
Center Boundary to a Rural Growth Boundary.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any
comments? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, and please, Planning, let me know if I'm
mistaken on this, we basically took out Rural Service Centers, is that correct? We
took out -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --that definition in Table 8-2?
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? Planning, comments? Mr. Pontanilla, were you
trying to say something?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. I, just a question on that one there.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So presently it's designated as Rural not Urban?
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. If the question is, is it designated as Rural in the
December 2010 draft, it's designated as a Rural Service Center. What the table is
suggesting is that we...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So the Urban designation is still there?
MR. SUMMERS: In the December 2010 draft, it's Rural Service Center. This as I
understand is a project district in the zoning ordinance. But what we're doing
here is trying to implement the revised Table 8-2, which expands what can happen
within the Rural District so we've added language that would allow for this type
of use within the Rural Growth Boundary.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, really short recess, please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, a very short one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Two minutes.
CHAIR BAISA: Meeting's recessed. . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:

4:09 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:11 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: .. .(gavel)... Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And Madam Chair, we made a
motion to approve Map U-1 and Map U-1 only. D066 is not on Map U-1. This is
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kinda mixed up in here so I want to withdraw my motion on that one and go to the
next one that is on Map U-1.
CHAIR BAISA: That's fine. Take us to the next U-1 and we'll come back to D066
when we do -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: --the other map. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, the next one is D056, next one down on the list
is D056 for the Members. It's about halfway down.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And this, Madam Chair, I move to approve area number D056,
which says, expand the Haiku 6 Rural Growth Boundaries identified as D056 by
approximately 14 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Comments from Planning? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I would like a comment from Planning why they're -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --what they're adding on there.
CHAIR BAISA: It's important to the Members to be reminded of what we're doing here.
We did talk about this the other day.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Why are we going into Haiku?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. That was going to be my question.
CHAIR BAISA: I thought we weren't gonna do Haiku?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: So I would say skip D056.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that one -CHAIR BAISA: Take your motion back.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I take my motion back.
CHAIR BAISA: No, no?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, I did...
CHAIR BAISA: Wait. Wait. Let's get a comment from Planning before we do
anything. Yes, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, this particular item is in the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula area, so it
would be appropriate as part of this discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Why does it say Haiku?
MR. SUMMERS: Just because it relates to the maps that were previously submitted to
the Committee, so it's in name only.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Let's put that up there and let's see exactly where we are.
That'll help if GIS...GIS folks, can you help us? Where exactly are we?
MR. SUMMERS: This is the Art Center, the Hui, we had testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: It's the what?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hui Noeau.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Hui Noeau.
CHAIR BAISA: Hui Noeau.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's Hui Noeau. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Hui Noeau.
MR. SUMMERS: Fourteen acres.
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CHAIR BAISA: Everybody knows the old Baldwin estate? Okay. So we are in
Makawao-Pukalani-Kula. Ignore the Haiku.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I still keep my motion then, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Keep your motion and, Mr. Summers, you were gonna comment
on this?
MR. SUMMERS: Again we did have a request from that property owner to include this
area within the Rural Growth Boundaries so that they could expand their
facilities. It's roughly 14 acres, the subject request.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, did you wanna comment?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. I was just wondering if the GIS folks could show
us where the line of delineation is between Haiku and Makawao?
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, GIS folks, if you can help.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: They're both in my district.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It doesn't make a difference. I got Makawao, it
still is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It looks like it crosses over right at 53, is that right?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right here?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. Is that the line there?
MS. MCLEAN: The red line.
CHAIR BAISA: Is it that kinda reddish line'?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further discussion of this particular change? If
not...Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, what, I guess to the Planning Department, what
was the proposed expansion? Not housing or anything, it's just for the facility
itself?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: That's my understanding, more of a Public/Quasi- Public, so it is
somewhat unique.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Further discussions? Seeing none, all those in favor say, aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no. Motion carries. Chair marks it nine ayes. Motion
carries.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I would ask somebody else to make this motion
for 58, please.
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CHAIR BAISA: This is D058?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, can I make the motion to draw a, for
D058, drawing the 59 acres for Small Town Growth Boundaries around the
Agricultural area identified as D058, Piiholo South Small Town area...right, 58,
right?
CHAIR BAISA: Sounds like the motion dies for lack of a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that's fine. I just did 'em 'cause somebody
said do it.
CHAIR BAISA: So that means -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It doesn't go.
CHAIR BAISA: --it doesn't happen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody understands that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve area number D060, convert
approximately 68, 63 acres of the Seabury Hall Country Town Growth Boundary
identified as D060 to Small Town Growth Boundary.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair and Planning Department, correct me if I'm
wrong, this was already included in all the way from GPAC, Planning
Commission, the 2010 map and Mr. Spence's new 2012 map. I guess this is just a
name change, is that correct, Planning?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, that's correct, except for the portion that will be...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're not there yet.
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MS. BOSCO: Correct. Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: So this is more the housekeeping thing?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say, aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Again nine, zero.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve area number D061 to
eliminate 23 acres from the Seabury Hall Country Town Growth Boundary
identified as D061.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If we could get an explanation from the Department, I would
appreciate it.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
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MS. BOSCO: Yes, thank you, Members. The proposal is to exclude the portions of the
boundary, which do not fall under the Seabury Hall ownership, so that the
boundary, which is under discussion is not currently owned by Seabury Hall and
the proposal is to eliminate that portion of the boundary. Everything else within
the boundary would be owned by Seabury Hall.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further discussion? Sounds pretty clear to me. All those in
favor say, aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no. Motion carries. We have nine, zero.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Balsa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Next.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, can I have somebody else make that motion?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. If someone else would.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Which one?
CHAIR BAISA: Can we kind of identify what this is? So, Planning, would you help?
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MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. This is the Upcountry Town Center also known as the
Pukalani Triangle project.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have anyone who would like to make a motion to approve that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nope.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair sees none, moving on. Next?
MR. SUMMERS: We're now on...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ma'am, Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --I believe we're done with U-1.
CHAIR BAISA: We're done with U-1. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: With, I'm sorry, with the Makawao portion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I was going say we not done...
CHAIR BAISA: With the Makawao portion of U-1?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'd recommend postponing this, the passing of
this motion until we get to the 10 th , in order to deal with the rest of the stuff for
Haiku-Paia.
CHAIR BAISA: Let me check with Ms. Hamman if that procedurally are we okay.
Ms. Hamman?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes that would be appropriate, Madam Chair, to postpone the motion
until July 10 th .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. So we will do that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Still working on this. There are a couple things that I
think some of the Members want to talk about. We just mentioned the Kee Road.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Kee Road. Sony. The issue and also we had some concerns
about the 58 acres in the Greenbelt, so I don't know how, I guess we can hear
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from Planning what's going on with the Kee Road Rural. Looks like it was Urban
in GPAC, Urban in Planning Commission and then it became Rural in the 2010
map and continued to be Rural in this map. So can the Department explain what
happened there and why?
CHAIR BAISA: Department, can you please help us?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. We did have a recommendation as part of the Planning
Commission review to include that area within a Country Town Boundary, which
we're now calling the Small Town Boundary. When the previous Director
reviewed the area, the Director felt it was appropriate in a Rural Growth
Boundary, so that's what was included on the December 2010 map. Since that
time, we've had testimony expressing concern about that change to a Rural
boundary, so we've had conversations about what would be the most appropriate
boundary for that area.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I believe the testifiers would prefer to be in the
Country Town or the Small Town Boundary, is that correct?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you say you had, you've had, you're talking about the
discussions we've had here. Okay. Madam Chair, I move to add what is noted on
the map as Kee Road Rural, change that to include that into the Small Town
Growth Boundary.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair has a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White. Mr. Couch,
further comments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I believe this is the Balthazar and...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Marciel?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Marciel?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Marciel properties that we were talking about.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Yes.
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MR. SUMMERS: And Figueira.
CHAIR BAISA: The Figueira. Ms. Figueira also had similar concerns.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say, aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? The Chair marks it eight ayes and one Member excused,
Member Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Balsa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Madam Chair, just a discussion, I guess we talked,
Mr. Pontanilla talked about it a little bit, but this is the point where we would have
to do something about it, and that is the 58 acres between Makawao and Pukalani
where the landowner says that they were just notified, the first time they came up
which is in the beginning of June. And I believe this is similar to some of the
situations we had before where if we say this is gonna be Greenbelt, this is what it
says, purported to be at this point, Greenbelt, and they have entitlements for
Agriculture so they could actually build dwellings. This is the point where we
have to decide whether or not we as a County want to essentially take this land or
Transfer of Development Rights or something. Can the Department talk about
this before any kind of motion is made?
CHAIR BAISA: Sure. Sure. Go ahead, Planning.
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MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. We would concur with those comments. With these
Greenbelts and Greenways, I think when we're moving towards a potential
designation and then follow through with that in terms of the implementation
phase, we have to recognize that whether it be a TDR program or a purchase of
development rights, there's a strong probability that something like that would
have to occur. I would note that throughout the review process, there was
significant concern expressed by the community about this specific area, as it is
the last remaining separation between Pukalani and Makawao town, so again,
similar to what we're seeing in some of our other communities, this is it. We got
a letter in September of 2009 from the applicant requesting that that parcel be
actually included within the Country Town Boundary so that the area could be
developed. In light of that and in light of the community input throughout the
process, we did identify that as a Greenbelt. I would say that this situation is
somewhat unique and that the property owner also owns an adjacent Agricultural
parcel. That would be this triangle-shaped piece up here and so while not easy,
there could be opportunities to, through a TDR program or similar means to
address potential takings issues as one possibility.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess I'd like to get a comment from Mr. Giroux on this one,
too.
MR. GIROUX: Are we still talking about Greenbelts? What specifically was your
question regarding the Greenbelts?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So if we were to not do anything and leave it at, in the
Greenbelt area, what ramifications would that give and I'm guessing too, the
community plan can also address this as well, but what ramifications, is that in
order, towards the taking? I know you talked about it a little with Mr. Pontanilla,
but right now Greenbelt says they can't build anything on it essentially, although
Ag allows him to build on the 58 acres.
MR. GIROUX: Right. So if there's no subdivision and it's definitely not in the SMA,
then if he's gonna go and pull building permits that, then it, that's gonna be his
prerogative. Until the County, you know, has a mechanism to basically engage its
Greenbelt or Greenway areas through ordinance, it's basically a plan. And if
you're not engaged in any other development type of, I guess, what we'd call,
discretionary permitting, then there really is no way because the zoning is what,
what is the, your allowed use. So that would determine whether or not you can or
cannot build. I mean I'm not saying, I'm not giving legal advice here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And if you need to go to executive session, that's fine, too.
MR. GIROUX: Yeah.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. Madam Chair, I was just curious about that. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White...and the Chair would like to inform the Members as well as
the people in the gallery that we will end our day with this matter that we're
discussing. We are not gonna take a vote on it today. We assume Mr. Spence
will be back with us for our next meeting, so we'd like to have him here when we
get into these votes. I want to thank everybody for all the hard work we've done
today, but this will be the last item that we talk about for today. Go ahead,
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. One of the questions that I
have is that we have this, we have a Greenbelt here, which is I believe somewhere
in the neighborhood of three to four hundred feet and this one expands to 1,000.
If we're looking at doing something to trade this development right here for
something on this parcel, I just think we need to be thinking about the fact that if
this is something we want to keep open, do we want it slammed shut here?
`Cause this is, this is an area we probably wanna maintain some openness as is
this area, because it's the road up to Haleakala, which most visitors and others
take. So, you know, before we jump to add density here, we need to remember
that this is, these two roadways are just as important to keep open as this one is.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Okay. Members, any further discussion about this? Otherwise,
Chair, you know, like I said, this will be the last thing we talk about for today.
Chair will entertain a motion to postpone the main motion to approve Map U-1
until July 9 th at 9 o'clock.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Any further discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: What was the date again?
CHAIR BAISA: July 9 th , which is Monday.
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MS. HAMMAN: Which is correct, Madam Chair, because we're not complete with the
Makawao-Pukalani-Kula areas. So once those areas are completed on Monday,
then the main motion to approve Map U-1 can be postponed again until the
Committee takes up the Paia-Haiku areas and then deal with those areas, which
are on Map U-1 and overlap with Paia-Haiku maps.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: I know this is all confusing. Thank goodness that we have people like
Kirstin who keep us straight and within the legal limits here. So all those in favor
of the motion to postpone, say, aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Mark it eight ayes and one Member
excused, Member Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair again would like to thank everyone for coming today and for
the heartfelt testimony and the good work that's being done by everyone. I want
to thank the Staff; and this meeting is recessed until Monday at 9:00 a.m.
Meeting is now in recess. .. .(gavel). . .

RECESS: 4:32 p.m.
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